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1                 (Time noted:  6:40 p.m.)

2                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  Meeting will

3   come to order.

4                 This is the meeting for the Hudson

5   County Planning Board, January 19, 2011.

6                 Can we stand and pledge allegiance,

7   please.

8                 (All rise to Salute the Flag.)

9                 THE COURT:  Can I have a roll call,

10   Steve, please.

11                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

12   Arencibia?

13                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Here.

14                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

15   Avagliano?  No.

16                 Commissioner Bettinger?

17                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Here.

18                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

19   Choffo?

20                 COMMISSIONER CHOFFO:  Here.

21                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

22   DiDomenico?  No.

23                 Commissioner Fitzgibbons?

24                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Here.

25                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner
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1   Holloway?

2                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Here.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

4   Mehta?  No.

5                 Commissioner Munoz?  No.

6                 Commissioner Ng?  No.

7                 Commissioner O'Dea?  No.

8                 Commissioner Romano?  No.

9                 Commissioner Holloway?

10                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  Present.

11                 Are there any speakers here that

12   wish to speak tonight?

13                 Review and adoption of meeting

14   minutes for December 15, 2010.

15                 Can I have a motion.

16                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I make a

17   motion to accept the minutes as read.

18                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  I will

19   second the motion.

20                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, on a

21   motion made by Commissioner Fitzgibbons, seconded

22   by Commissioner Bettinger, Commissioner

23   Arencibia?

24                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

25                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner
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1   Bettinger?

2                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

4   Choffo?

5                 COMMISSIONER CHOFFO:  Aye.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

7   Fitzgibbons?

8                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Chairman Holloway?

10                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

11                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

12   motion passed.

13                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  Mr. Calvanico,

14   has this meeting been properly advertised?

15                 MR. CALVANICO:  Yes, Mr. Chairman,

16   the meeting was properly advertised in accordance

17   with the Open Public Meetings Act, advertised in

18   the Jersey Journal and posted on the bulletin

19   boards at the Board of Chosen Freeholders and the

20   bulletin board in the County Clerk's office.

21                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  Thank you.

22                 At this time I would like to turn

23   the Chair over to Mr. Calvanico.   We have our

24   reorganization.

25                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Sure.

Page 4

Veritext/NJ Reporting Company
800-227-8440 973-410-4040



1                 MR. CALVANICO:  Do we have

2   nominations at this point for the Chairman of the

3   Board?

4                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  I would like to

5   nominate Danny Choffo for Chairman.

6                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I will

7   second it.

8                 MR. CALVANICO:  Hearing no further

9   nominations, I move to close nominations.

10                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Motion

11   to close.

12                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  I second it.

13                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, if I

14   could just treat both actions separately as two

15   different votes.

16                 One would be the nomination of the

17   Board Chair and closing the floor to the

18   nominations, and then the second vote would be

19   the actual selection of voting for the Board

20   Chairman.

21                 So, Mr. Chairman, it was first on a

22   motion by Commissioner Holloway and a second by

23   Commissioner Fitzgibbons to nominate Dan Choffo

24   as the new Planning Board Chairman and to close

25   the nominations.
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1                 Commissioner Arencibia?

2                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

4   Bettinger?

5                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

7   Choffo?

8                 COMMISSIONER CHOFFO:  Abstain.

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

10   Fitzgibbons?

11                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

12                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

13   Holloway?

14                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

15                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

16   motion passed.

17                 (Commissioner O'Dea enters the

18   Chamber.)

19                 THE COURT:  Let the record reflect

20   Commissioner -- Freeholder O'Dea is here.

21                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  Continue.

22                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

23   second vote would be for the actual selection of

24   the Board Chairman, Dan Choffo.   That was on the

25   motion made by Commissioner Holloway and seconded
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1   by Commissioner Fitzgibbons.

2                 Commissioner Arencibia?

3                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

5   Bettinger?

6                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

7                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

8   Choffo?

9                 COMMISSIONER CHOFFO:  Abstain.

10                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

11   Fitzgibbons?

12                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

13                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

14   Holloway?

15                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

16                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

17   O'Dea?

18                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Abstain.

19                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Okay.  Mr.

20   Chairman, the motion passed and Dan Choffo is now

21   the new Chair.

22                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:

23   Congratulations.

24                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

25   next order of business is nomination of Board
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1   Vice Chair.

2                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Do I have a

3   motion to select a Vice Chairman.

4                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I

5   nominate Renee.

6                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I second it.

7                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Renee

8   Bettinger.

9                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I second it.

10                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, are

11   there any other nominations from the floor?

12                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  No.

13                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  On a motion to

14   close the nominations.

15                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I will make a

16   motion to close the nominations for Vice Chair.

17                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I will

18   second.

19                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, on a

20   motion to close the nominations made by

21   Commissioner Choffo, seconded by Commissioner

22   Fitzgibbons, Commissioner Arencibia?

23                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

24                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

25   Bettinger?
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1                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  I will

2   abstain.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

4   Fitzgibbons?

5                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

7   Holloway?

8                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

10   O'Dea?

11                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Yes.

12                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

13   Choffo.

14                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Aye.

15                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

16   motion passed to close the nominations.

17                 The next is the vote on Renee

18   Bettinger as the actual Board Vice Chair.   That

19   nomination was made by Commissioner Fitzgibbons

20   and seconded by Commissioner Holloway.

21                 The roll call now is to actually

22   select Commissioner Bettinger as the Board Vice

23   Chair.

24                 Mr. Chairman, on a motion made by

25   Commissioner Fitzgibbons, seconded by
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1   Commissioner Holloway, Commissioner Arencibia?

2                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

4   Bettinger?

5                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  I will

6   abstain.

7                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Abstain.

8                 Commissioner Fitzgibbons?

9                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

10                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

11   Holloway?

12                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

13                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

14   O'Dea?

15                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Yes.

16                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

17   Choffo.

18                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Aye.

19                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

20   motion passed.

21                 Mr. Chairman, the next order of

22   business is the nomination of the Board Chair

23   Pro-Tempore.

24                 Are there any nominations?

25                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  I nominate
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1   Jude Fitzgibbons for Pro-Tem.

2                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  I will

3   second.

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, are

5   there any other nominations for the Board Chair

6   Pro-Tem?

7                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I will make a

8   motion to close the nominations for Pro-Tem.

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Is there a second

10   to close the nominations?

11                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  I will

12   second it.

13                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, on a

14   motion to close the nominations for the Board

15   Chair Pro-Tempore made by Commissioner Choffo,

16   Chairman Choffo, seconded by Commissioner

17   Bettinger, Commissioner Arencibia?

18                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

19                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

20   Bettinger?

21                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

22                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

23   Fitzgibbons?

24                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Abstain.

25                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Abstain.
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1                 Commissioner Holloway?

2                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

4   O'Dea?

5                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Yes.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

7   Choffo.

8                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Aye.

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

10   motion to close the nominations passed.

11                 The next vote is to select Jude

12   Fitzgibbons as the Chair Pro-Tempore.   That was

13   actually -- that nomination was made by Chairman

14   Choffo and seconded by Commissioner Bettinger.

15                 Commissioner Arencibia?

16                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

17                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

18   Bettinger?

19                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

20                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

21   Fitzgibbons?

22                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Abstain.

23                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

24   Holloway?

25                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

Page 12

Veritext/NJ Reporting Company
800-227-8440 973-410-4040



1                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

2   O'Dea?

3                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Yes.

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

5   Choffo.

6                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I vote aye.

7                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

8   motion passed.

9                 Mr. Chairman, the next order of

10   business is the assignment of committee members.

11                 While the Planning Board has

12   several standing committees, the one that does

13   the most work in terms of the order of the Board

14   is the Site Plan and Subdivision Review

15   Committee, so I would ask that the Planning Board

16   select members of that committee.

17                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I know I was on

18   it last year.   I will remain on it if that is

19   the case, and I believe --

20                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I

21   attended some of the meetings.

22                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Would you like to

23   still be on it?

24                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Yes, I

25   will do it.
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1                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  That is two.

2   Anyone else would like to volunteer?

3                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  I got to

4   be on it.

5                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Demetri.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, it

7   would be yourself as Board Chair, Commissioner

8   Fitzgibbons and Commissioner Arencibia.

9                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Yes.

10                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Are there any

11   motions to that effect for those three

12   Commissioners to be on the Site Plan and

13   Subdivision Review Committee?

14                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  I will

15   make a motion.

16                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  I second.

17                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Okay.

18                 Mr. Chairman, on a motion made by

19   Commissioner Bettinger and seconded by

20   Commissioner Holloway, Commissioner Arencibia?

21                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Abstain.

22                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

23   Bettinger?

24                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

25                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner
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1   Fitzgibbons?

2                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

4   Holloway?

5                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

7   O'Dea?

8                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Abstain.

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

10   Choffo.

11                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Aye.

12                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

13   motion passed.

14                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Thank you,

15   Steven.

16                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

17   next order of business is adoption of the 2011

18   meeting schedule calendar.

19                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I don't have

20   it.

21                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Everybody should

22   have gotten that, the calendar in their packets.

23   It was the packets, Mr. Chairman, that were

24   mailed to everybody.

25                 If Commissioner O'Dea does not have
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1   a copy, I do.

2                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I never

3   received that packet in the mail, I only received

4   a notice of the meeting.

5                 Is there any reason why a packet

6   wasn't sent to me since by rule of law I sit on

7   the Board as Chair, Mr. Marks?

8                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

9   public notice for this meeting and the mailing of

10   the packets to the Commissioners was pretty close

11   in time to the reorganization of the Freeholder

12   Board and we did not have enough time to send out

13   -- we sent out the actual meeting notice to the

14   Commissioners, we did not send -- we sent out a

15   regular Board package to Freeholder Munoz who had

16   been the sitting Freeholder.

17                 I apologize to Freeholder Chairman

18   O'Dea for not having sent out the package to him.

19   We were under the assumption the Freeholder

20   committee assignments that I had received I

21   believe by the end of the week, that the mailings

22   that went out still listed Freeholder Munoz as

23   the Freeholder Board representative.

24                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  My

25   understanding in speaking to County Counsel is
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1   both myself as the Chair and I may designate

2   someone in my absence as well as another

3   representative of the Board pursuant to statute

4   to serve on this Planning Board.   There is not

5   one Freeholder, but rather two Freeholders.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, that

7   is true and correct.   Under Tilo Rivas who was

8   the Freeholder Chair previously, the Freeholder

9   Board only selected one person as the designee to

10   the Planning Board and that was Freeholder Munoz.

11                 So again I apologize to Freeholder

12   O'Dea for not sending out a package to him, but

13   we were going under the committee assignments as

14   they were until the Freeholder Board reorganized.

15                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I think

16   Freeholder Rivas didn't understand we had two

17   representatives on the Board, but in my meeting

18   with the County Counsel, he showed me the

19   statute, it is clear that both the Chair of the

20   Board and his designee as well as the designee

21   selected serves on the Board.

22                 There will be two representatives

23   in my absence, Freeholder DiDomenico would have

24   approved as my representative and Freeholder

25   Romano was voted on as the representative of the
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1   Board by the Board at last week's meeting.

2                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Commissioner

3   O'Dea, all I can say is Steve's office is

4   excellent, it was an oversight.   It won't happen

5   again.

6                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Mr. Chairman,

7   I would just raise a concern about these meetings

8   being held here.   I feel that this location is

9   not accessible to the public.   I believe that

10   citizens cannot come to meetings here.

11                 Quite frankly, a senior citizen

12   would never, the labyrinth of walking around this

13   building to get here is I think unfair to the

14   citizens of the county who may want to come and

15   speak at a meeting.

16                 Obviously the attorneys and

17   planners and architects, it is okay for them, but

18   I am thinking about how important I think it is

19   to the public.

20                 I don't know any reason why you

21   can't use the Freeholder chambers.   If there is

22   an issue with that, please let me know and I will

23   ensure that that is addressed immediately.

24                 But I would move that we change

25   this from this location to the Freeholder
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1   chambers.

2                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Speaking on

3   behalf of the rest of the Board I think we are

4   all in agreement with you.   We liked where we

5   met in the past at the Freeholders' chamber.   It

6   was never our decision to meet here.

7                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Who directed

8   you here?

9                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  We have been

10   meeting here since last year when our first

11   meeting was, Steve.   But we found it more

12   convenient to meet there also.

13                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  It was news to

14   us when we had to meet here.  I actually went

15   over to the other building.

16                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Can I

17   say something, Chair?

18                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Yes.

19                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  When we

20   changed this we didn't know if it was the

21   Freeholders who made the move.

22                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  It was not us.

23   I was the Vice Chair and I was never made aware.

24                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I

25   believe you.  I am with you a hundred percent.
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1                 First of all, the location nobody

2   can get to and actually we were promised to have

3   a sheriff's officer attend our meetings.   The

4   first couple of meetings they did attend.  There

5   is no sheriff's officer here at this meeting.

6                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  There should

7   be.

8                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  We walk

9   through this facility, like I said, I got a good

10   workout I thought I was in the gym.

11                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Like a

12   labyrinth.

13                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  We are

14   actually walking through public offices, and

15   don't think the public should be walking through

16   these offices.

17                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Mr. O'Dea, if

18   there is anything you can do to revise it, thank

19   you.

20                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I would make a

21   motion that we change this resolution and list

22   567 Pavonia Avenue, Third Floor, as the location

23   and I will ensure to you that that is our

24   chambers, it is the Freeholder Chambers and I

25   will ensure you that those meetings will be held
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1   there and I will take care of it tomorrow, but I

2   just would ask we amend this resolution so that

3   the physical location is changed to third floor

4   of 567 Pavonia Avenue and I will let the

5   Administrator know.

6                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Do we

7   have to put that on a motion?

8                 I make a motion to amend the

9   resolution to what the Chairman of the Freeholder

10   Board said to change the site to where we were

11   before.

12                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  You are going to

13   second the motion, right, Jude?

14                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, I do

15   have one question.

16                 Are you making a motion for the

17   regular Planning Board meetings on the third

18   Wednesday of every month or is it your intention

19   to move also the committee meetings which occur

20   on the first Wednesday of every month in the

21   County Engineer's office?

22                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I would move

23   both.   Obviously the committee meeting, if need

24   be, you could always use the caucus room.

25                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Scheduling has
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1   been an issue in the past.

2                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  If I could say

3   something.  I think the committee meetings are

4   easier at the Engineer's office.   During the day

5   it was tough.

6                 I was on the committee a last year

7   and parking was an issue.

8                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I am more

9   concerned with the issue of the location of the

10   public meetings.

11                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I am okay with

12   the Site Plan Committee meetings continuing to be

13   at Arencibia and Jasek's office.

14                 We are all on board for just the

15   regular Planning Board meetings at Pavonia, 567

16   Pavonia Avenue.

17                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Yes.

18                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  I would ask that

19   Commissioner O'Dea talk to the County

20   Administrator just to confirm his intention.

21                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  If I could

22   find his number I will call him right now.

23                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman,

24   there is a motion to amend or I guess approve the

25   amended meeting calendar to reflect the Planning
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1   Board meetings on the third Wednesday of every

2   month, the same time and date, but to change the

3   location of the Planning Board meetings to the

4   Freeholderys' chambers at 567 Pavonia Avenue,

5   Jersey City.

6                 The motion was made by Commissioner

7   O'Dea and seconded by Commissioner Fitzgibbons.

8                 Commissioner Arencibia?

9                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

10                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

11   Bettinger?

12                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  I vote aye

13   and I am very happy that we are going to change

14   this because I feel very unsafe coming into this

15   building and I said it on numerous occasions.

16   Thank you.

17                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

18   Fitzgibbons?

19                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

20                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

21   Holloway?

22                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

23                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

24   O'Dea?

25                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I vote aye and
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1   I will resolve any issue the Administration has.

2   Those chambers are our chambers, they are the

3   Freeholder Chambers.   We can control who is

4   allowed there, and if there are other meetings

5   that were scheduled they will have to move them

6   somewhere else.

7                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

8   Choffo.

9                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I vote aye.

10                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

11   motion passed.

12                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  Mr. Chairman,

13   the next order of business is 5-D on the agenda,

14   Site Plans, Subdivisions, and other matters

15   scheduled for public hearing.

16                 Beginning with application

17   2010-056-SP, Nicholis Aynilian, applicant,

18   located at Block 346, Lots 22 through 25 which is

19   79-87 Kennedy Boulevard in the City of Bayonne.

20                 MR. SHALJIAN:  Ronald Shaljian from

21   the firm of Schumann Hanlon in Jersey City and I

22   represent the applicant.

23                 The correct name of the applicant,

24   to be consistent with the approval in Bayonne, is

25   Vanick V-A-N-I-C-K Kennedy, LLC.   I think on the
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1   application my client's name or the

2   representative of the client appeared on the

3   application and it followed its way through and

4   made its way to the agenda, but the correct name

5   of the applicant is what I just told you and that

6   is the name of the applicant which the zoning

7   board in Bayonne approved and that is how we

8   manage to get here this evening.

9                 This is a five-story 48-unit

10   residential building with commercial space that

11   was approved by the zoning board and it was in

12   February of 2010.

13                 The architect for the applicant is

14   here and I am going to ask him to be sworn and he

15   can take you through the application.

16                 We have two boards that we have as

17   exhibits and we can have those marked after he is

18   sworn in.

19                 MR. CALVANICO:  State your name and

20   spell it for the record.

21                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Anthony C.

22   Vandermark, Junior.   V-A-N-D-E-R-M-A-R-K.

23                A N T H O N Y  V A N D E R M A R K,

24   was duly sworn.

25                 MR. CALVANICO:  The witness has
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1   been sworn, Mr. Chairman.

2                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Thank you.  You

3   can proceed.

4                 MR. SHALJIAN:  Thank you.

5                 May we have those two exhibits

6   marked at the top.

7                 MR. CALVANICO:  Have they

8   previously been submitted?

9                 MR. SHALJIAN:  No.

10                 (So marked as Exhibits A-1 and

11    A-2.)

12                 MR. SHALJIAN:  Mr. Vandermark,

13   would you state your credentials for the Board,

14   please.

15                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Anthony C.

16   Vandermark, Junior, principal of the

17   architectural firm of Minervini- Vandermark of

18   Hoboken, New Jersey.  Licensed architect in the

19   State of New Jersey, license number 17698.

20                 I am also licensed in the States of

21   New York, Massachusetts and Vermont.   I am a

22   member of the American Institute of Architects.

23                 MR. SHALJIAN:  Have you been before

24   this Board previously?

25                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Yes, I have.
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1                 MR. SHALJIAN:  Have you been

2   qualified as an expert before this Board?

3                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Yes, I have.

4                 MR. SHALJIAN:  I submit Mr.

5   Vandermark to this Board.

6                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Yes.

7                 MR. SHALJIAN:  Mr. Vandermark,

8   would you please take us through what is on the

9   site right now and what was approved by the

10   zoning board and give us a description of the

11   project, please.

12                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Will do.   Thank

13   you very much.

14                 Good evening, everyone.   I am

15   going to refer to my photo board here which is

16   Exhibit A-1.

17                 Subject property, if we go to the

18   top right-hand corner here, subject property is

19   the southwest corner of Kennedy Boulevard and

20   Juliette Street in Bayonne.   The existing

21   property size is 20,398 square feet.

22                 We have a frontage on Kennedy

23   Boulevard of 125 feet ten inches and we have a

24   frontage on Juliette Street of 161 feet one inch.

25                 Our proposed project is for four
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1   residential units with one commercial unit on the

2   ground level.

3                 We are proposing a five-story

4   structure.   Total height is fifty feet.   We are

5   proposing 55 parking spaces which follows the

6   ordinance with the City of Bayonne.

7                 Currently on the property on the

8   corner, southwest corner will be, will appear in

9   this top photograph, we have a two and a half

10   story multi-family structure on the corner.

11                 To the south of that property on

12   Kennedy Boulevard is a one-story service station

13   masonry garage.   It used to be a gas station and

14   now it is just a repair shop.

15                 Looking down the site down Juliette

16   here and here we have a series of -- we have a

17   one-story garage structure to our immediate west.

18   We have a vacant lot to the west after that and

19   we have a two-story home to the west of that.

20                 To the far west really that

21   terminates our block is the Bayonne Bridge access

22   road.   This is to put it in perspective of where

23   we are.

24                 I would like to refer to sheet Z-1

25   just to talk a little bit about the parameters of
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1   the project.   Again 20,398 square foot site.

2   The first floor is predominantly the parking

3   garage.

4                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Could you move it

5   back a little bit so the rest of the Board can

6   see.   I don't mean to cut off your

7   professionals.

8                 Can you see that, Commissioner

9   O'Dea?

10                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Yes, thank

11   you, Mr. Chairman.

12                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Again 20,398

13   square feet on the first floor covering 17,653

14   square feet for a coverage of 86.5 percent.  On

15   floors two through five on the residential floors

16   we are covering 62.6 percent which is 12,770

17   square feet.

18                 We have to the south as a sideyard

19   setback we have a six foot sideyard setback to

20   the rear which is to our west.

21                 We have fifteen foot rear yard

22   setback to both Kennedy and Juliette Streets.  We

23   are at zero lot line so the building is pushed

24   all the way up to the front of the property.

25                 I would like to take you to Sheet
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1   Z-4 in your plan package.  Sheet Z-4 indicates

2   our first floor parking garage.

3                 Again to the north and the east

4   corner of our property we have a 713 square foot

5   retail space.   That is really just going to

6   serve the occupants of the building and, you

7   know, in the immediate adjacent neighborhood.

8                 A couple of things of note to the

9   plan.  We have 55 parking spaces, we have a six

10   foot sideyard, fifteen foot rear yard setback.

11   The rear yard setback holds a couple different

12   things.   They kind of fall in line with the

13   standards the Hudson County Planning Board is

14   looking for.

15                 One thing here is a bicycle rack.

16   We have eighteen spaces for our bicycles.

17   Beneath that we have a landscaped area, but

18   beneath the landscaped area in the rear yard we

19   have a water retention system.

20                 Again that falls in line with the

21   principals of what the Hudson County Planning

22   Board is asking for.

23                 Centrally located in the parking

24   garage we have singular elevator but also a

25   compactor room with recycling and a refuge area.
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1                 A couple of the questions that came

2   up during the different professional reports

3   here, this will be independently carted so we are

4   going to remove trash either two ways here;

5   either a smaller truck enter the garage, pull it

6   out of the compactor room, basically drive out of

7   the garage, take it away, or they are going to

8   have a smaller dumpster, probably a twenty yarder

9   and they will roll it out to the curb line on

10   Juliette Street out the garage door down the ramp

11   here and to the independent carting company.

12                 We are also proposing work in the

13   public right-of-way so we will be seeking a

14   franchise for -- we have planters at the sidewalk

15   level.   The are three foot four inches deep and

16   they vary in size, but they are up against the

17   building on both Kennedy and Juliette Street.

18                 Last we are proposing four new

19   street trees here on Kennedy.   We have an

20   existing tree we would like to salvage on

21   Juliette, we have four existing street trees here

22   and another that we would like to salvage to the

23   west.

24                 One sixteen-foot wide contiguous

25   circle on Juliette Street to the rear of our

Page 31

Veritext/NJ Reporting Company
800-227-8440 973-410-4040



1   property.   That cuts 146 feet off of the corner.

2                 It was asked or requested by the

3   city and we granted them that.

4                 We have a colored stamped concrete

5   brick sidewalk here for pedestrian warning and we

6   also have a pedestrian warning indicator light

7   and audio sound.

8                 This would take us through the

9   first floor.   I would like to take you to the

10   floors above the residential floors.  I will take

11   you to sheet Z-7 if everyone can turn there.  A

12   lot of these pages are typical so I am just going

13   to --

14                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I don't think we

15   have the seven.   We have six, eight, nine.

16                 MR. VANDERMARK:  You have eight?

17                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Yes.

18                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Let's go to 8.

19                 MR. SHALJIAN:  He thinks on his

20   feet.   I like that.

21                 MR. VANDERMARK:  It was a copying

22   error in my office.

23                 It indicates a typical floor plan

24   here.   We have 48 residential units in the

25   break-down.
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1                 Of our 48 residential units is such

2   we have 24 single-bedroom units and they range

3   from 750 to 787 square feet.

4                 We have twenty-one two-bedroom

5   units which range from 1,001 square feet to 1,258

6   square feet.

7                 And three three-bedroom units that

8   are 1,411 square feet.

9                 Again, a typical floor is 12,640

10   square feet of residential floor space area.

11                 One of the things I note, the

12   reason I am taking you to sheet Z-7, the hole of

13   the doughnut in our structure on the second floor

14   we have a green landscaped courtyard area.

15                 That landscaped courtyard area

16   services the general building population as well

17   as access private terraces for the residents that

18   are living to the rear of the second floor.

19                 The dimensions of that typical

20   landscaped hole in the doughnut, so to speak, is

21   59 feet by 81 feet totaling 471 square feet of

22   landscaped elevated roof top area which is on the

23   second floor.

24                 Again we have incorporated a lot of

25   different design principals that the Hudson
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1   County Planning Board had asked for.

2                 We are talking about we reduced

3   impervious coverage at the site, added a bicycle

4   rack, added a retention system, street trees and

5   sidewalk planters.

6                 So I think we could certainly in

7   the spirit of what you guys are looking for,

8   certainly we can provide it as part of this

9   project.

10                 I would like to take you to sheet

11   Z-10 which is the building exterior elevations

12   and on that I am going to rely on Exhibit A-2 to

13   bring you through the exterior of the building.

14                 This is a colored three-dimensional

15   drawing of the proposed structure we are going to

16   be building.

17                 It is a five-material scheme and we

18   use material and color to change the scale of

19   this building.

20                 It is a five-story building.   The

21   neighborhood has multiple structures that range

22   between three and four stories and through the

23   use of brick color and through the use of gray

24   color here which is the darker gray which is a

25   cement stucco we tried to reduce the scale of the
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1   height of the building so we have a darker color

2   at the base and a lighter color at the top of the

3   fifth story.  So a darker brown brick here at the

4   base.

5                 We have an acrylic cement stucco at

6   the bay areas that separate this vertically and

7   also you are looking to create a rhythm to the

8   building in this kind of a building, kind of set

9   it to twenty to twenty-five foot increments so it

10   appears as a bunch of smaller buildings

11   vertically, not only horizontally.

12                 We have cement stucco.   We also

13   have cast stone heads and a dark gray cropping

14   band that accents the top of the building over

15   here.

16                 The corner of the building is the

17   retail space which is located by a large busing

18   area at the corner.   Lots of window openings

19   throughout the facade.

20                 We went through great lengths to

21   make this building, to make it aesthetically

22   pleasing to the neighborhood.

23                 This facade treatment is also

24   wrapped around the corner here to the south at

25   Kennedy this way visually when you are
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1   approaching the building the masonry and

2   everything, again it continues this way.

3                 That concludes my presentation.

4   Thank you.

5                 MR. SHALJIAN:  Mr. Vandermark, did

6   you have an opportunity to review the Planner's

7   report dated December 8, 2010 and the last report

8   from T&M Associates dated December 3rd, 2010?

9                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Yes, I did.

10                 MR. SHALJIAN:  Have you either

11   incorporated revisions in the plans or have you

12   examined what was requested and are you prepared

13   to request that approval be granted subject to

14   our compliance with those issues?

15                 MR. VANDERMARK:  That is correct.

16   We will comply with T&M and the Planning Division

17   and certainly we will submit subject to approval

18   this evening.

19                 MR. SHALJIAN:  I don't have any

20   further questions.

21                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I have three

22   quick questions before I open it up.

23                 You mentioned about the garbage

24   removal.   You said there are options there but

25   they are not sure how they are going to remove
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1   it?

2                 MR. VANDERMARK:  It is definitely

3   going to be an independent carting service.  It

4   is not going to be taxing any of the city

5   services, and it is going to be probably

6   retrieved in two ways, okay?

7                 I don't know exactly how they are

8   going to work it out.   It will be either taken

9   away from inside the building envelope through a

10   smaller truck, basically.  It could be a pickup

11   or some kind of a small box truck or it is going

12   to be a rolling dumpster that takes it out

13   through the garage door entry and then picked up

14   at the curb line through an independent company.

15                 But again it will never be on

16   Kennedy and it will never be set out at the

17   street.

18                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Mr.

19   Chairman, you mentioned on record that one of the

20   issues is a twenty-yard -- it is not going to be

21   a twenty yarder inside the building.

22                 You are talking maybe a two yarder

23   with wheels?

24                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Yes.   Maybe a

25   five or ten.
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1                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  I have another

2   question, Mr. Vandermark.   The gas station, that

3   is where the building is going to be built upon

4   that property?

5                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Correct.

6                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  It has been fully

7   commissioned, any gas tanks?

8                 MR. VANDERMARK:  The tanks have

9   been fully decommissioned and I believe there is

10   a permit for this.   I think it is all set

11   environmentally.

12                 MR. SHALJIAN:  Certainly it will be

13   subject to receipt of that letter.   If we don't

14   have it already, I am sure the client had it

15   already.   The client took care of the cleanup,

16   none of the professionals did.

17                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Are the people

18   open to it?

19                 MR. VANDERMARK:  I don't think we

20   received any opposition.

21                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Any questions

22   from the Commissioners?

23                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Mr. Chairman,

24   I have a few questions.

25                 Is this building going to be a LEED
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1   certified building?

2                 MR. VANDERMARK:  It will not be.

3                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Will there be

4   any LEED components in it?

5                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Other than the

6   components I discussed that Hudson County asked

7   for as part of your green initiative, those we

8   have.

9                 We have a green roof at the lower

10   level.   That is it.   It will not be LEED

11   certified, no.

12                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  The average

13   size of the residential units is how many square

14   feet?

15                 MR. VANDERMARK:  On the

16   one-bedrooms it is 750 to 787.   On the two, it

17   is 1,001 to, I believe, over 1,200, 12,5.  And on

18   the three bedrooms it is 1,411, so they are

19   pretty good sized units.

20                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Huge

21   two-bedroom.   That is huge.  That is like a

22   three bedroom.

23                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Sure.

24                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  How do we

25   know, in essence, you are not developing your two
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1   and three bedrooms on a square footage basis --

2   because they are as large as three and four

3   bedrooms.

4                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Agreed.

5                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  The

6   requirements under an HMFA project or HUD project

7   the square footage of those units are more than

8   large enough to accommodate a three- and

9   four-bedroom unit.

10                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Potentially.

11   What our clients' thinking is in a condominium

12   project in this area of Bayonne they are going to

13   give them more square footage, more bang for your

14   buck in this particular location.

15                 You could certainly reduce the size

16   of these, reduce the construction time and turn

17   this into a rental project, but that was their

18   thinking in designing the project.   Larger rooms

19   bring the buyer to Bayonne, more bang for your

20   buck.

21                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  The flip side,

22   you could bring a buyer to Bayonne, wind up

23   having three, two or three cars per unit.

24   Because of the size of the units you have only

25   got you said 55 spaces all together?
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1                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Yes.

2                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  How many

3   square feet of retail?

4                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Seven hundred

5   thirteen.

6                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  So you are

7   slightly more than one per unit?

8                 MR. VANDERMARK:  And we comply with

9   the city ordinance for parking.

10                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  You didn't get

11   a variance for parking?

12                 MR. VANDERMARK:  No.

13                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  That was based

14   on the units as two and three bedrooms?

15                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Yes.

16                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  What if they

17   wind up having additional adults with cars?

18                 MR. VANDERMARK:  It is a

19   hypothetical situation.   It can happen anywhere.

20                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I do

21   development for a living and it is a little more

22   than a hypothetical because the reality in a lot

23   of units is more than one individual that may not

24   be necessarily a couple may purchase a unit in

25   order to be able to cover the cost.
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1                 What is your market?  I don't know

2   if you would know that or what is the market

3   price for these units.

4                 MR. SHALJIAN:  I can't tell you

5   that, Commissioner, unless my client has come and

6   he is not here.   I expected him.  He is not here

7   yet.

8                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Mr. Chairman,

9   I mean, that is a very valid question because the

10   market price of the unit can very much dictate

11   whether or not there is a greater likelihood that

12   you will have multiple adults sharing a common

13   unit in order to be able to cover the cost of the

14   mortgage on it which could in fact impact how

15   many vehicles you might have at the particular

16   location.

17                 Do you expect your client to get

18   here today?

19                 MR. SHALJIAN:  He knew about it and

20   I expected him to be here.   He was coming from

21   way up in Bergen County.

22                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I came from

23   Trenton and I made it.   It is pretty close.

24                 MR. SHALJIAN:  I appreciate it.

25                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Would we
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1   normally approve an application if the applicant

2   is not here to answer questions?

3                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  We have done that

4   in the past if he has legal representation.   We

5   have.

6                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I mean, this

7   is also --

8                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  This is also

9   something that Bayonne approved themselves.

10                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Mr.

11   Chairman, one question.

12                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Yes.

13                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  How far

14   away is that from mass transit, from the Light

15   Rail?  How far away is that?

16                 MR. SHALJIAN:  Well, there is a new

17   station being built on Eighth Street.   I guess

18   that would be the closest station, but there are

19   bus stops all along.   Like there is a bus stop

20   right in front of the building.

21                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Bus stops along

22   Kennedy and it is less than a quarter mile to the

23   Light Rail station.

24                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  A quarter mile.

25                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Mr.
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1   Chairman, I have a question.

2                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Yes.

3                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Is this

4   building going to have a doorman or concierge?

5                 MR. VANDERMARK:  No.   Some form of

6   a key fob or key fob system for security coming

7   in and out of the building.

8                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  In a

9   building of this size what happens when there is

10   some type of fast food delivery?   Is there

11   parking allocated in front of the building for

12   that?  Because it is possible if someone is

13   ordering Chinese food it would be double parked

14   and that would have an impact on Kennedy

15   Boulevard.

16                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Quite possible.

17   This situation even came up in the city zoning

18   board meeting, as well.

19                 They felt because of the traffic

20   impact and the area of town it happens to be in

21   they felt it would be de minimus on the

22   neighborhood, deliveries at this location.

23                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  That is

24   towards the end of Bayonne by the bridge?

25                 MR. VANDERMARK:  It is all the way
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1   to the southwest right by Third and Fourth

2   Streets.

3                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  We are

4   encouraging basically double parking?

5                 MR. VANDERMARK:  We are certainly

6   not encouraging it.

7                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  In

8   reality, a building that have size, there are

9   going to be people calling for takeout.

10                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Agreed, but if you

11   create some form of a drop-off zone you are

12   taking parking off of the street and that is one

13   thing that the people in Bayonne, the adjacent

14   neighbors, everybody is concerned with is that

15   parking on the street, so we felt that

16   potentially double parking outweighed taking a

17   parking space off the street.

18                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I assume

19   the Bayonne police will enforce the parking laws

20   there?

21                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Certainly, yes.

22                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Mr. Chairman,

23   I have a couple more questions.

24                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Go ahead.

25                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Will there be
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1   security cameras inside the building, outside the

2   building?  What kind of security if you are not

3   going to have a doorman?

4                 MR. VANDERMARK:  That would be more

5   of a question for the owner, but I would say yes

6   it would be monitored.

7                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  How far is the

8   site from the Bayonne Bridge?

9                 MR. VANDERMARK:  The Bayonne Bridge

10   access is literally a couple hundred feet behind

11   us.

12                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  So it is

13   closer for a car to hop on the Bayonne Bridge

14   than for somebody to walk?

15                 MR. VANDERMARK:  The Bayonne Bridge

16   is literally here.

17                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I know where

18   it is.   It is closer for someone to hop in a car

19   and drive over the bridge than it is for someone

20   to walk over to the Light Rail?

21                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Certainly it is.

22                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  My last

23   question is, I am somewhat familiar with the

24   area.   You mentioned there are several other

25   buildings of four or five stories in height.
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1   Can you show me I guess on this map where the

2   closest ones are on I guess Z-1.

3                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Here, right here

4   is a series of five to six-stories-tall Housing

5   Authority buildings which is literally one block

6   down Kennedy to the south.   Okay?

7                 The majority of these are a lot of

8   single and two-family buildings in the general

9   vicinity of our structure, but one block away

10   there are sizeable Housing Authority buildings

11   which are right here.

12                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  When were they

13   built?

14                 MR. VANDERMARK:  I can't give you

15   an exact answer, but I would say sixties and

16   seventies.

17                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Are you sure

18   they are six stories high?  I don't believe they

19   are.

20                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Your next

21   application is across the street but yes, they

22   are tall buildings.  If they are not as tall as

23   this, they are taller than this.

24                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Seven

25   stories.
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1                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I drive by

2   there and I know Mr. Collins coaches baseball

3   down there so I don't want to call him as an

4   expert witness, but I don't think they looked

5   like that high.

6                 I just wanted, Mr. Chairman, to

7   reiterate the concern I have about the size of

8   the units and that is why I would like to have

9   the applicant here to question them, warrant a

10   possibility of multiple adults, multiple cars,

11   two-adult, two-income households in order to be

12   able to support what my guess is at a minimum of

13   $400,000 a unit prices and 48 vehicles when you

14   might have a demand for a hundred or more cars,

15   you know, is going to put, tax the street parking

16   which I know the area is already somewhat taxed

17   because I have visited people that live in that

18   area and know it is not easy to find parking

19   there and the testimony given by the architect

20   that a block away there is a six- or seven-story

21   building with multiple units obviously means that

22   they have visitors and people that probably also

23   tax the parking in the area.

24                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  That is an

25   understandable concern and that is why I asked
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1   how the residents reacted in the zoning board

2   meeting.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, we

4   have Lee Klein here from T&M.  He did the

5   engineering review and I believe he compared the

6   project with the ITE trip generation so maybe he

7   could shed some light.

8                 MR. KLEIN:  There was a traffic

9   report submitted to the application, Mr.

10   Steiger's firm did it.   The trip generation is

11   minimal.  The retail is not going to generate

12   much vehicular traffic because it is really going

13   to be a neighborhood-type of store.   People come

14   in I guess to get milk and things like that,

15   mostly foot traffic in the neighborhood.

16                 The trip generation for the 48

17   units minimally was well under fifteen or twenty

18   trips per hour in or out in the either a.m. or

19   p.m. hours.  Trip generation was not an issue.

20                 I had a question about drainage,

21   but the engineer is not here tonight.   Their

22   engineer is not here.  I have outstanding issues

23   still in my letter.   If he would be here I could

24   ask him those questions and he is not.

25                 MR. SHALJIAN:  Mr. Vandermark, did
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1   you speak to the engineer about any of the

2   issues?

3                 MR. VANDERMARK:  I did speak to an

4   engineer about the issues and again he has no

5   problem complying with the requests in the

6   letter.

7                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  For the record

8   would you mind putting your requests on the

9   record.

10                 MR. KLEIN:  Sure.   In particular

11   we looked at the drainage system that is out on

12   Juliette Street, the detention system is going to

13   come out, it is going to lead out to there.

14                 They are proposing a couple of

15   different pipes to come out to the existing

16   twelve-inch pipe that is out on the street.

17                 We need the applicant to address,

18   to provide pipe calculations to be able to tell

19   us if that sixteen and a half percent slope of

20   the pipe coming into the relatively flat pipe

21   that is out on the street on Juliette is going to

22   be an issue; if there is going to be a hydraulic

23   pump, going to be an issue.   I need to talk to

24   the engineer about that.

25                 MR. VANDERMARK:  But the Bayonne
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1   MUA rigorously reviews these plans, so I have to

2   say the calculations can certainly be provided

3   subject to approval.

4                 Again, this project was planned for

5   probably it was two years in the making before we

6   did get to the Bayonne Zoning Board.

7                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  The MUA,

8   did they approve this?

9                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Yes.

10                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  You have

11   a certification from them?

12                 MR. VANDERMARK:  We have letters of

13   approval, certainly.

14                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Mr.

15   Chairman, can I ask Mr. Klein, was there a

16   particular reason why you were asking for these

17   pipe calculations being the county does not own

18   the sewer and that Juliette Street is a county

19   road?

20                 MR. KLEIN:  Juliette is a minor

21   county route.  We looked it up on the map.

22                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  I am not

23   sure if it is.

24                 MR. KLEIN:  We weren't sure it is

25   either.
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1                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  I think we

2   turned over a lot of county roads, small county

3   roads to the city.

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, even

5   though it is a 700 series street it is not a

6   county road.   John F. Kennedy Boulevard is a

7   county road, Juliette is not.

8                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  It is not tying

9   into drainage.

10                 MR. KLEIN:  If it is not a county

11   road --

12                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Would you still

13   have those concerns if the engineer was here?

14                 MR. KLEIN:  Not as far as the Board

15   was concerned.

16                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  That is

17   why I brought the question up.   I am not

18   concerned about it.

19                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  What is your

20   feeling on the curb cut for the driveway, Lee?

21   Is it sufficient enough?

22                 MR. KLEIN:  I think you showed me

23   that site plan.   Go back to that page.

24                 Again because of the low traffic

25   volume there is not going to be a lot of in and
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1   out at the same time.

2                 It is a sixteen-foot wide curb cut,

3   sixteen-foot wide garage door opening.  That

4   should be adequate.

5                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  That is a two-way

6   street?

7                 MR. KLEIN:  Two-way entrance and

8   exit.

9                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Mr.

10   Chairman?

11                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Yes.

12                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Are there

13   any designated spots for handicapped parking?

14                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Yes.

15                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  How many?

16                 MR. VANDERMARK:  I believe we have

17   three.   Currently we have three.   One here and

18   one here and one here, as well, including a van

19   accessible space which is typically the first

20   one.

21                 MR. KLEIN:  I have a question.

22   Regarding the amount of parking, maybe this goes

23   to Freeholder O'Dea, if people come in to

24   purchase a unit are they going to be offered one

25   reserve space or is it first come and first
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1   served in the evening when people come home from

2   work?

3                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Again it is a

4   questioning of parking with the owner.  Typically

5   on a first come first served basis and depending

6   on the profile of the unit purchased, because the

7   three-bedroom units are quite large, I am sure

8   they would get first choice.

9                 MR. KLEIN:  Fifty-five parking

10   spaces.

11                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  This is

12   why the owner should be here.   We want to know

13   is this part of the condo sale or are they

14   selling each spot individually.   Some condos

15   sell their spots,  the spots don't go with the

16   units.

17                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Just with

18   reference to the marketing strategy reflecting

19   what the owner told us, it will be spaces that

20   will go for sale with the condo, okay?  They will

21   not be sold separately.

22                 They certainly won't be made

23   available to the general public.   Those spaces

24   have to go with each condo purchase.

25                 MR. SHALJIAN:  And he testified to
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1   that?

2                 MR. VANDERMARK:  And he testified

3   to that before in the City of Bayonne, and the

4   Planning Division made sure of that.

5                 MR. KLEIN:  So a one- and

6   two-bedroom unit might get one parking space and

7   the three might get two?

8                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Yes.

9                 MR. KLEIN:  And maybe a few extra?

10                 MR. VANDERMARK:  That would be

11   designated for visitors perhaps.

12                 MR. KLEIN:  I think that might

13   help.

14                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  How many one

15   and two?

16                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Twenty-four

17   one-bedrooms, 21 two-bedrooms, and three

18   three-bedrooms.

19                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Commissioner

20   Arencibia?

21                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  I think

22   the Secretary wanted to say something.

23                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

24   application and the site plans were also reviewed

25   by our Principal Planner Megan Massey with regard
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1   to her consistency with the master plan.

2                 MS. MASSEY:  The applicant agrees

3   to comply with the letter from the Planning

4   Department.   I just want to make sure that the

5   comments are read into the minutes so they could

6   be put into the resolution.

7                 Just to look at the comment letter,

8   No. 12, the applicants are providing bicycle

9   parking for 18 bicycles, landscaped roof areas

10   and planter boxes and reducing the impervious

11   coverage from 93.6 percent to 78.5 percent.

12                 The applicant needs to revise the

13   site plans to -- for the proposed five shade

14   trees to be three and a half inch caliper and

15   spacing of thirty feet along the county road.

16                 And also for the resolution, the

17   franchise agreement is required for the

18   landscaped planters along the county

19   right-of-way.

20                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Mr. Vandermark,

21   do you agree to all that?

22                 MR. VANDERMARK:  I agree,

23   certainly.

24                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Mr.

25   Chairman, too, I also want to bring to the
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1   applicant's attention that Freeholder O'Dea

2   mentioned the Bayonne Bridge, and recently there

3   was an announcement by the Port Authority that

4   they will make improvement to the bridge by

5   raising it at 65 feet from -- raising the road

6   bed, and I am -- that is obviously very recent

7   news but it may have an impact to this area.  It

8   actually will.  But I am not sure what it is yet,

9   but just to -- it is very recent that is the

10   direction they are going to be going and

11   something for this neighborhood that may have an

12   effect.

13                 I would, with the conditions as

14   stated from the Board, move to recommend to

15   approve this application with the conditions as

16   obviously listed in the letter to the applicant

17   through the franchise agreement which requires

18   the Freeholder Board approval and obtain a road

19   opening permit.

20                 They will need an inspector from

21   our office to inspect the work, specifically the

22   curb and sidewalk and the handicapped ramp, and

23   outside of that there is no other, seems like the

24   impacts are minimal to the county's traffic

25   system, and the drainage system so I would
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1   recommend that the project be approved.

2                 MR. CALVANICO:  Mr. Chairman.

3                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Mr. Calvanico.

4                 MR. CALVANICO:  One question about

5   the trash removal.   Was the provision of a

6   private carting service, is that made a condition

7   of the approval in Bayonne?

8                 MR. VANDERMARK:  It was testified

9   to and it is in the resolution, so, yes.

10                 MR. CALVANICO:  Okay.   That is it.

11                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Could you also

12   make sure you provide Mr. Marks with any

13   information you have with the de-commissioning of

14   the tanks for the neighboring gas station that

15   the project is going to be built on, whether it

16   is a no further action letter or something from

17   the PE.

18                 Do I have a motion?

19                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  There was a motion

20   to conditionally approve the application by

21   Commissioner Arencibia.

22                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Do I have a

23   second?

24                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I will

25   second.
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1                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, on a

2   motion made by Commissioner Arencibia, seconded

3   by Commissioner Fitzgibbons, Commissioner

4   Arencibia?

5                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

7   Bettinger?

8                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

10   Fitzgibbons?

11                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

12                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

13   Holloway?

14                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

15                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

16   O'Dea?

17                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  No.  Based on

18   the fact that I feel that any, that the applicant

19   was not here to answer what I thought were very

20   important questions related to potential parking

21   issues that the project may cause.

22                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  That is an

23   abstention?

24                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  He said no.

25                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  That is a no, I am
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1   sorry.

2                 And Chairman Choffo.

3                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I vote aye.

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

5   motion passed.

6                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Thank you very

7   much.

8                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, I

9   would just ask the applicant leave whatever

10   exhibits were not previously submitted to my

11   office.   If he could leave them around, leave

12   them behind.

13                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Are you okay with

14   that, Mr. Vandermark?

15                 MR. VANDERMARK:  Yes.

16                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

17   next application scheduled for public hearing is

18   2010-073-SP, Waterford at Bayonne, LLC, located

19   at 38-44 Kennedy Boulevard which is Block 363,

20   Lot 1.01 in the City of Bayonne.

21                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Mr. Chairman,

22   the minutes of the Planning Board or Zoning

23   Board, do we get those minutes?

24                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  We haven't in the

25   past, no.
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1                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Mr. Chairman,

2   I would like to request as a normal course of

3   order that this Board should receive the minutes

4   of the meetings for the municipality.

5                 I mean, it is easy for someone to

6   come up here and say everyone was fine, no one

7   had a problem, no one objected.   But obviously

8   they are not, you know, the minutes speak for

9   themselves.

10                 People may have raised issues about

11   parking or other items, and at least having those

12   minutes could be useful and helpful to us in our

13   deliberations or considerations.

14                 (Commissioner Romano enters the

15   Chamber.)

16                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:

17   Freeholder O'Dea, any projects that we approve

18   the person that comes up here has to show us

19   certification from the Planning Board, the Zoning

20   Board or the Zoning Board of Appeals.

21                 If they don't have those

22   credentials, that project is null and void.

23                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I understand

24   that, but I am saying a project could get

25   approved and there could be four hours of
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1   discussion about parking issues or traffic issues

2   or other issues, and people could come and speak

3   at it and there could be twenty people in Bayonne

4   -- I don't know where Mr. Marks went.

5                 MR. CALVANICO:  He had to step out

6   for a minute.

7                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  But I would

8   think it is useful information as part of the

9   packet of this Board to have the minutes of those

10   meetings included in our packet.

11                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I think you have

12   a valid point.  I will talk to Mr. Marks about

13   it.

14                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Tom, can

15   I ask you, do we receive those minutes?  Does Mr.

16   Marks receive those resolutions of approval?

17                 MR. CALVANICO:  I don't believe we

18   get the minutes of the meetings.  We may have the

19   resolution.

20                 MS. MASSEY:  Jersey City is really

21   good about getting the applications that go

22   before them.

23                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Do they provide

24   the minutes of the meetings also?

25                 MS. MASSEY:  No.
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1                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  We have

2   to ask Mr. Marks what is the procedure there.

3   That is a good idea so we know what we are

4   getting into.

5                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Are you gentlemen

6   ready to proceed?

7                 MR. O'CONNOR:  Tom O'Connor with

8   the firm of Waters, McPherson, McNeill

9   representing the applicant Waterford at Bayonne.

10   The premises are at 38-44 Kennedy Boulevard.   It

11   is between Second and Third Streets on Kennedy

12   Boulevard.   It is actually down the block really

13   from the project we just heard from.

14                 It is a vacant site which fronts

15   along the street frontage from Second and Third

16   Street on Kennedy Boulevard.

17                 It is -- the zoning is within the

18   Boulevard Gateway Redevelopment Plan which was

19   adopted by the City of Bayonne in 2003.

20                 Actually, just by way of a little

21   history of the project, prior approval was

22   granted for this property for a somewhat larger

23   multi-family project back in 2004 by the City of

24   Bayonne, Bayonne Planning Board, and also by the

25   County of Hudson.   This is a revised and
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1   scaled-down version of the earlier project.

2                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  When?

3                 MR. O'CONNOR:  Back in 2004.   The

4   earlier project was more of a high-rise building,

5   it was eight stories and 145 units.

6                 This project was a four-story

7   building.   Actually two connected four-story

8   buildings and 96 units.

9                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  The first one

10   was how many units?

11                 MR. O'CONNOR:   One hundred and

12    forty-five units.

13                 The other significant change,

14    although it doesn't -- the significant change

15    was the original plan was a condo building.

16    This plan was for a rental building with 96

17    units.

18                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Market rental?

19                 MR. O'CONNOR:  According to the

20   redevelopment plan, five percent of the units are

21   affordable units.

22                 We did receive comments from your

23   engineering consultant T&M and we actually

24   attended the Subdivision -- the Site Plan and

25   Subdivision Committee meeting and we were able to

Page 64

Veritext/NJ Reporting Company
800-227-8440 973-410-4040



1   go through some of the items there and what we

2   will ask as our engineer presents the

3   application, we identify the items and just

4   procedurally, the plans that the engineer will be

5   referring to are the plans that were submitted

6   with the application with one exception.  There

7   is a plan that he indicated a couple of the

8   technical revisions that came out of the

9   subcommittee meeting so perhaps we will mark that

10   one sheet as Exhibit A-1.   And that is just --

11   if I could just indicate Sheet 2 of 10, the site

12   dimension plan dated January 17, 2011.

13                 (Exhibit so marked as A-1.)

14                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  That is the

15   revision date?

16                 MR. O'CONNOR:  Yes.

17                 By way of presentation we have Mr.

18   McClellan who is the project engineer and we will

19   have him sworn in a minute.

20                 Also present is the project

21   developer Jason Kaplan who is a principal with

22   Kaplan who is an affiliate.

23                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Excuse me one

24   second.

25                 I believe Freeholder Romano is
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1   here, has entered the meeting.

2                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Just a

3   question.  I would like to be recorded -- if I

4   could be recorded to vote in the affirmative on

5   both the moving of the meeting places and on the

6   first resolution.

7                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Tom, as the

8   attorney --

9                 MR. CALVANICO:  We can note it for

10   the record.

11                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  All right.

12   Thank you, Freeholder.

13                 You may proceed Mr. O'Connor.

14                 MR. O'CONNOR:  Can we have Mr.

15   McClellan sworn.

16                 P A T R I C K  M-c-C-L-E-L-L-A-N,

17   was duly sworn.

18                 MR. O'CONNOR: Mr. McClellan,

19   you are a licensed engineer in the State of New

20   Jersey?

21                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Yes, I am.

22                 MR. O'CONNOR:  And you testified

23   previously before boards?  As a matter of fact,

24   you testified before the Bayonne Planning Board

25   on this application?
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1                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Yes, I have.

2                 MR. O'CONNOR:  And have you

3   appeared before this Board?

4                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Not before the

5   Hudson County Planning Board.

6                 MR. O'CONNOR:  But other boards?

7                 MR. McCLELLAN:  But other boards,

8   correct.

9                 MR. O'CONNOR:  We will be offering

10   Mr. McClellan as a professional engineer.

11                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Speak into the

12   mike.  There is background noise.

13                 MR. O'CONNOR:  It wasn't turned on,

14   sorry.

15                 Mr. McClellan, perhaps referring to

16   the exhibit, could you orient the Board to the

17   project location and just give us a very basic

18   description of the layout.

19                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Sure.

20                 Good evening, Board members.  Again

21   I will be referring to an exhibit that is

22   Waterford at Bayonne Sheet 2 of 10.

23                 This is the next version of the

24   plans that were previously submitted to this

25   Board for review.   It has been revised in
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1   accordance with the comments we received at the

2   Site Plan Review Committee meeting back in

3   December of 2010.

4                 The site, as counsel described, is

5   down in the southerly section of Bayonne.   It is

6   fronting on John F. Kennedy Memorial Boulevard

7   and it is stretching between West Second Street

8   and West Third Street.

9                 The property contains approximately

10   1.23 acres and in the past has historically been

11   populated by several industrial uses, has since

12   been raised.

13                 The site today that is anticipated

14   for development of this property is now vacant

15   and the proposal before you tonight is a 96-unit,

16   four-story over one-story parking apartment

17   building.  Technically it is two buildings, one

18   on the southerly end of the site, one on the

19   northerly end of the site and they are connected

20   in the center by like a breezeway structure to

21   create some unity.

22                 We are proposing 96 units, 48

23   one-bedroom units and 48 two-bedroom units.  The

24   parking that is required for the Bayonne city

25   ordinance is 108 parking spaces, that is one
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1   space per one-bedroom unit and that is 1.25

2   spaces for two-bedroom units.

3                 We recognize the residential site

4   improvement standards had a requirement for

5   higher parking than that, but does yield to local

6   requirements and at the Board hearing this past

7   year we did request the de minimis exception to

8   go with the ordinance from the City of Bayonne

9   and that was granted.

10                 Access to the property is not off

11   of -- vehicular access is not off of JFK

12   Boulevard but instead two access points off of

13   West Second Street.  The first one comes into an

14   area underneath the building for 47 parking

15   spaces and an area in the back for seven, an area

16   for refuse disposal.

17                 You cannot travel through the

18   building.   On previous versions of the building

19   we had vehicle and pedestrian traffic conflicting

20   but it has been removed, and on the West Third

21   Street side is the third point of access where it

22   comes to 30 parking spaces that are not under the

23   building but bring you underneath the building

24   for another 34 parking spaces.

25                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Can you see that?
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1   Can you turn it a little bit?

2                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Any better?

3                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Yes.

4                 MR. McCLELLAN:  The storm water

5   management for this site is being handled largely

6   by collecting the storm water on the roof.   It

7   is coming down through a series of pipes through

8   a detention system under the southerly portion of

9   the building and it is being controlled by a

10   manhole at the intersection of John F. Kennedy

11   Boulevard and West Second Street.

12                 We are anticipating sanitary sewer

13   connections to the combined sewer on John F.

14   Kennedy Boulevard and we are anticipating water

15   connections through the utilities from John F.

16   Kennedy Boulevard.

17                 Those three utilities, though we

18   have Board approval, we are working the MUA, the

19   City of Bayonne, to secure perfecting the plan.

20                 MR. O'CONNOR:  Can you describe for

21   us the sidewalk landscaping, et cetera, in front

22   of the building.

23                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Yes.  Along the

24   frontage of JFK Boulevard we are providing twelve

25   street trees.
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1                 Our plans depict the grates so that

2   they are coordinated with the site improvements.

3   The actual landscape plan is part of the

4   architectural plan previously submitted.

5                 One of the comments we received

6   from the review committee in December was that

7   they were suspect that some of those items that

8   were proposed may actually be in conflict with

9   each other.

10                 The revised plan of January 2011

11   resolves these conflicts and these tree grates

12   are showing the actual location for the street

13   trees.

14                 We are also proposing six Hadco

15   light fixtures in accordance with the City of

16   Bayonne's light plan and a bus shelter between

17   the intersection of West Third Street and JFK

18   Boulevard.

19                 We have also striped on-street

20   parking on JFK Boulevard and made accommodations

21   for parking pull-off areas for the fast food.

22                 Our original plan you have in your

23   packet shows the access area in front of the

24   doors of our building.   It also shows 15 parking

25   spaces across the frontage per the comments from
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1   T&M Engineering.  They had to re-evaluate that to

2   remove some of the parking spaces that were

3   situated in the site as per the training goals

4   for safety.

5                 They also asked us to reconfigure

6   the parking to be opposite Gertrude Street.

7   Even though it is off center from the building

8   from a traffic perspective, it makes more sense.

9                 As a result of that we now have

10   twelve delineated on-street spaces on JFK

11   Boulevard which are in addition for the 108

12   spaces for the project.

13                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  They are

14   dedicated to the project?

15                 MR. McCLELLAN:  No, sir, they are

16   in addition.

17                 MR. O'CONNOR:  Did you have an

18   opportunity to review obviously the original

19   comments from T&M Engineering and also the

20   December 8 letter from the Planning Department?

21                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Yes, we did.

22                 MR. O'CONNOR:  And these items you

23   discussed obviously reflect a response to those,

24   the other items in those letters and comments.

25   Do you have any problem complying with those
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1   additional comments as well?

2                 MR. McCLELLAN:  No, we do not.

3                 MR. O'CONNOR:  I neglected in the

4   introduction to indicate the site plan was

5   approved by the Bayonne Planning Board on

6   September 18th of this year, September 14th of

7   this year.

8                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Last year.

9                 MR. O'CONNOR:  Last year, I am

10   sorry.   Thinking ahead.   September 14, 2010,

11   and the MUA approval, as you indicate, is

12   pending.

13                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Correct.

14                 MR. O'CONNOR:  We discussed I

15   believe with the County Planning the concept of

16   potentially locating a bicycle rack under the

17   building.

18                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Correct.

19                 MR. O'CONNOR:  That is agreeable?

20                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Yes.

21                 MR. O'CONNOR:  One of the other

22   comments regarding the sidewalk and landscaping

23   is that there are certain landscaped areas along

24   the area of the sidewalk.  Can you describe

25   those?
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1                 MR. McCLELLAN:  They are in the

2   packet of the architectural plans.  Our office

3   did not prepare them, but they are in the front

4   of the project and in the right-of-way.  I heard

5   franchise agreement for such a particular

6   agreement, and that was mentioned in the form

7   letter.

8                 MR. O'CONNOR:  That is something we

9   would request, as well, for the location of those

10   landscapes?

11                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Yes.

12                 MR. O'CONNOR:  Those are all the

13   questions I have at this time.

14                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  Mr. Klein, do

15   you have some comments?

16                 MR. KLEIN:  I am going through my

17   letter to get most of the things I had.

18                 We talked about a bus shelter in

19   our letter.   I guess we asked if it was going to

20   be -- if a new bus shelter is going to be placed.

21                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Yes.

22                 MR. KLEIN:  You coordinated with

23   New Jersey Transit to get approved for that?

24                 MR. O'CONNOR:  Yes.   There was

25   actually a model selected and approved by Transit
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1   in Bayonne for the location of the bus shelter.

2                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Who is going

3   to maintain the shelter?   There is a historical

4   problem we have with bus shelters.  They get

5   vandalized, they get graffiti damaged.   I could

6   show you a lot of them where we actually wound up

7   -- Mr. Marks is shaking his head in agreement --

8   we actually removed them because they actually

9   became nuisances, eye sores.

10                 MR. O'CONNOR:  The bus shelter is

11   actually something that Bayonne was very

12   interested in seeing, so it is up to a lot of

13   discussion in the selection process.

14                 Obviously if there is appearance

15   issues with the bus shelter the developer would

16   have a concern to keep that up, but generally it

17   becomes, I assume, part of the maintenance also

18   by Transit.

19                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I do see

20   in Hoboken, Mr. Chairman, I do see people

21   actually in Hoboken with these bus shelters.  I

22   don't know who is doing it, but they clean them.

23   I don't know, in Hoboken, in Bayonne.

24                 If New Jersey Transit is in charge

25   of that thing you better make sure that they
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1   monitor that shelter and keep it clean because,

2   like he said, there are places where they have to

3   remove them because it is ridiculous.   It really

4   is.

5                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Mr.

6   Chairman, with respect to the bus shelters, there

7   would need to be a resolution approved by the

8   County Board of Freeholders for installation of

9   the bus shelter and under normal circumstances it

10   would be an inter-agency agreement.  Typically it

11   is between the city, NJ Transit, and the county.

12                 Most often the city is responsible

13   for maintenance, but that has to get worked out.

14   Obviously it could be a third-party involvement,

15   but in any case there would be an agreement which

16   would be reviewed by the Freeholder Board.

17                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  It is already

18   standing?  There is already one there?

19                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  There is

20   an existing bus stop, but it is a proposed bus

21   shelter.

22                 MR. O'CONNOR:  There is a bus, an

23   old bus shelter there now.   They are going to be

24   installing a new bus shelter, more attractive

25   looking, so we will check into that.  There may
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1   be an agreement already in place.

2                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  If not, we

3   will have to do one.

4                 MR. O'CONNOR:  We will check into

5   that.

6                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  Mr. Klein, any

7   more questions?

8                 MR. KLEIN:  A couple more

9   questions.

10                 Under my, the drainage section,

11   drainage, 2.2.   Can you talk a little bit -- we

12   talked about a little in our Technical Review

13   Committee meeting the runoff from the site behind

14   you.  How that is affecting the street system?

15                 Go over that, the retention, if you

16   are adding to the flow, that sort of thing.

17                 MR. McCLELLAN:  I am going to refer

18   to Sheet 4 of 10.

19                 This is our storm water management

20   plan and this shows exactly the intent of the

21   applicant for that matter.

22                 I am going to stand on this side if

23   you don't mind.   A large portion of the storm

24   water runoff is going to be collected by the

25   building itself up four stories and that water
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1   will pass down through internal plumbing to get

2   into the detention system.

3                 There is a network of pipes that

4   brings the water to the southerly side.  These

5   oversized pipes underground are the detention

6   system.

7                 We also provide storm sewers

8   outside in the parking areas that are not covered

9   by the building both off of West Third Street and

10   also the parking area over West Second and then

11   one back in the patio area that is behind the

12   building.

13                 So it is the intent to collect all

14   the runoff coming from the building phase back,

15   bring it back into the detention base system,

16   hold it back like a bathtub and release it at a

17   rate at less than is experienced today.

18                 I also think I should mention for

19   the Board, too, that part of the design is also

20   to incorporate a new connection for the Bayonne

21   Housing Authority property that is behind us.

22   This is something we have been talking with them

23   about since application No. 1 back in 2003.

24                 This proposal proposes to remove an

25   existing probably hundred-year-old pipe that is
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1   servicing the Housing Authority property behind

2   us as a combined sewer and was once a combined

3   sewer.

4                 I think they have taken on-site

5   steps to separate on-site and sanitary water now,

6   but we are now going to re-route that pipe to a

7   new PVC pipe system out to a location there close

8   to where it is located today.

9                 We are improving for the Bayonne

10   Housing behind our property and reducing runoff.

11                 MR. KLEIN:  Can you talk a little

12   bit about the manhole that is at the intersection

13   of Second and Kennedy as far as the additional

14   pipe you are bringing into that.

15                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Certainly.   The

16   plan depicts a fourth -- actually a fifth

17   connection for this manhole and I think even

18   during the design we recognized we have to do

19   some Federal reconnaissance down here.   It is

20   not the most comfortable place to be with our

21   survey crews, but we recognize we may have to

22   modify what we show here because the fifth pipe

23   physically may not be possible.

24                 The bottom line is as we go through

25   our discussions with Hatch Mott MacDonald, we
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1   will resolve that to their satisfaction and

2   whatever that result is, that is what will be

3   constructed.

4                 MR. KLEIN:  When you do the work on

5   Kennedy Boulevard you have to get a permit from

6   the county and we were concerned about

7   maintaining traffic.

8                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Yes, we are aware

9   of that.

10                 MR. KLEIN:  The water you are

11   collecting from the back area here, does it come

12   in after the detention system or right before?

13                 MR. McCLELLAN:  The section that is

14   shown at this structure is the outlet control

15   structure.   It is on the upstream side of the

16   control.

17                 CHAIRMAN HOLLOWAY:  What was on

18   this site?

19                 MR. McCLELLAN:  I think I would

20   defer to the applicant who has a clear

21   understanding of the variance.

22                 MR. O'CONNOR:  The old Dragon Bus

23   Terminal was there and there was a, actually a

24   fuel distribution for two commercial uses.

25   Dragon Bus, and there was a fuel distribution
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1   facility at the north end and there has been --

2   all of the tanks from that field distribution

3   facility were removed.

4                 There is a site remediation ongoing

5   through the approved LLRP process with DEP and

6   actually there is a report I think that may have

7   been submitted and we certainly dealt with that

8   with Bayonne Environmental Commission.

9                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Would you make

10   sure Mr. Marks gets a copy?

11                 MR. O'CONNOR:  Yes, we will submit

12   a copy.

13                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Were the

14   buildings laid out in any manner to address the

15   former tanks or contamination on the site that

16   was laid out?  Were there any of the layout of

17   the building needed to address --

18                 MR. O'CONNOR:  Let me have Mr.

19   Kaplan sworn.

20                 J A S O N    K A P L A N,

21    was duly sworn.

22                 MR. CALVANICO:  State your name for

23    the record.

24                 MR. KAPLAN:  Jason Kaplan.

25                 The buildings themselves were
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1    actually designed so that they mirror themselves

2    for efficiency, but we maximize the site in

3    terms of parking.  That is why it is kind of a

4    jigsaw-shaped piece.  You could see we took the

5    odd pieces and laid parking in it to maximize

6    the guest parking and the off-site parking.

7                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I was curious

8   if you laid out the footprints in the building in

9   a manner to address the facts that you didn't

10   have a building directly over where a tank used

11   to be.

12                 MR. KAPLAN:  No, the intention is

13   to clean up the site.

14                 FREEHOLDER O'DEA:  You are going to

15   clean up the site to remediate to residential

16   tenants?

17                 MR. KAPLAN:  Yes.

18                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  No

19   restrictions?

20                 MR. KAPLAN:  There may be long-term

21   monitoring.

22                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  No ground

23   water issues?

24                 MR. KAPLAN:  There is a ground

25   water long-term issue, but we were working with
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1   environmental consultants who say we can design

2   the building.

3                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Usually if you

4   have a ground water issue they have to put

5   monitoring wells.  Obviously you can't put a

6   monitoring well.  You put a monitoring well

7   usually when you got a surface monitor.

8                 MR. McCLELLAN:  The monitoring

9   wells are situated outside the building.

10                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Well, that is

11   the question I asked.  So, yes.

12                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Anything else?

13                 MR. KLEIN:  No that is it.   Work

14   out the details with Hatch Mott MacDonald and as

15   far as the detail goes on Kennedy, the manholes,

16   come back with details to show what you will be

17   replacing it with.

18                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Mr.

19   Chairman, I can almost guarantee that this is

20   going to have to be a manhole chamber design for

21   that because it is only those connections that

22   are within a little bit more than a million

23   degrees.   It is almost all on one side so you

24   are going to have to do something there.

25                 MR. McCLELLAN:  Either a chamber or
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1   manhole, two to --

2                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Something

3   has to get designed that is going to handle it.

4                 MR. McCLELLAN:  We understand that,

5   and certainly will provide an appropriate design.

6                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  And, Mr.

7   Chairman, the dropoff zone that you have direct

8   across the intersection, you can't really sign it

9   as a dropoff zone because that is statutory no

10   parking zone within an intersection, so you would

11   have to make sure you don't sign it as a dropoff

12   zone.

13                 If you put any signs it has to be

14   no parking any time.   Do you understand that?

15                 MR. O'CONNOR:  That is a good

16   point.   Show it as a no parking zone and people

17   will do what they do.

18                 MR. KLEIN:  Is this building going

19   to have a doorman or concierge or something?

20                 MR. KAPLAN:  It is anticipated to

21   be a rental building.   Maintenance four hours a

22   day and an on-site building management office.

23                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  You mentioned

24   earlier there is a five percent requirement for

25   affordable.   Does that require you to be on
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1   site?

2                 MR. KAPLAN:  Yes.

3                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  To what AMI is

4   it required, 80 percent median, 60 percent?

5                 MR. KAPLAN:  It is to meet the COAH

6   requirements.

7                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Probably 60

8   percent average mean income.   How do you select?

9                 MR. KAPLAN:  They will be mixed in.

10   We are not finishing the units, they won't be

11   identified.

12                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  What is the

13   size of the units?

14                 MR. KAPLAN:  One bedrooms are 750

15   square feet, and the two bedrooms are about I

16   think nine to 950.

17                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  So your two

18   bedroom is 200 square feet smaller than the last

19   applicant and much more in line with what a

20   two-bedroom unit is.

21                 MR. KAPLAN:  Our experience on a

22   rental product is that is sufficient.

23                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Did you do a

24   market study?

25                 MR. KAPLAN:  We have.   The market
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1   rents in Bayonne really scatter.   We permitted

2   it out.  The one-bedroom is around 13 to 14 a

3   month and two-bedroom is 16 to 1,700 a month.

4                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  That is cheap.

5                 MR. KAPLAN:  Want to be my

6   marketing agent?  Bayonne has a real mix of

7   rental rates.  The new apartments that are being

8   built right now on the peninsula, they are 2,000

9   to 3,500.   I don't intend to be in that market.

10                 There are ones that are under a

11   thousand, so I am looking to get that little

12   market making it affordable.

13                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Are there any

14   amenities in the building?

15                 MR. KAPLAN:  We are showing on the

16   first floor -- do you have the -- you had the one

17   plan that showed -- right here, yeah.   Referring

18   to Page 2 of 10.   It was earlier labeled as A-1.

19                 You will have a leasing office that

20   faces Kennedy, they will have a gym behind it.  I

21   have a lounge that sort of is undesignated space,

22   but there will be community space and a community

23   room.

24                 We haven't designated the spots.

25   We left them kind of flexible right now.   Meant
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1   to be for the residents.

2                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  And the reason

3   that you reduced or downsized your project in

4   height, I assume, is cost per square foot

5   construction cost versus --

6                 MR. KAPLAN:  It is both.   The

7   original project was a condominium market and the

8   market is too soft for that.   We have soft

9   commitments on the financing side for rental

10   project and it was to make it more economical to

11   build.

12                 We worked with Bayonne and they

13   worked with us to make that a reality.   Before I

14   had two floors of parking, so it is now one floor

15   parking with a stick frame above it.

16                 FREEHOLDER O'DEA:  You evidently

17   found someone to bankroll?

18                 MR. KAPLAN:  It is all

19   conventional.

20                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I want to say

21   for the record one of the reasons that I didn't

22   vote for the last application, I would have asked

23   the applicant, if he was here, condominium

24   projects are next to impossible to finance in the

25   current market and I don't know whether the Board
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1   should just be approving speculative projects

2   that may sit for years and years on the board and

3   I think in this case this gentleman has gone

4   through a process of, done a market study, his

5   rents seem to be quite reasonable in line of

6   having the success rate and there is much more of

7   a likelihood this project will probably break

8   down and get constructed.

9                 Do you have a time frame?

10                 MR. KAPLAN:  The Bayonne Board

11   asked me the same thing.   We said as soon as

12   possible.

13                 We have time constraints because

14   of the environmental issues and it will take us

15   a while to clean up, but we are anxious to start.

16                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  How extensive,

17   just on a cost basis?

18                 MR. KAPLAN:  We spent a fortune

19   already, but going forward I think it is more of

20   a ground water monitoring.

21                 We may have to have an on-site

22   pumping product removal thing so it could be done

23   simultaneous with the construction, so I am

24   hoping it is not like --

25                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  What were your
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1   environmental costs roughly?

2                 MR. KAPLAN:  Part of it was the

3   demolition of the existing buildings.  Up in the

4   six figure range.

5                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Did you look

6   at accessing the hazardous, the brown field

7   reimbursement?

8                 MR. KAPLAN:  We have not.   It was

9   also part of the purchase price.  It was worked

10   into it.

11                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  So there was a

12   reduction?

13                 MR. KAPLAN:  Because of the

14   contamination.

15                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  So you assume

16   the liability?

17                 MR. KAPLAN:  Right.

18                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Mr.

19   Chairman, I have a question.

20                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Yes.

21                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  What about

22   your trash pick-up?

23                 MR. KAPLAN:  We have actually

24   located two areas in each separate building for a

25   garbage recycle.   There won't be a chute because
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1   the experience is they are a maintenance

2   headache.

3                 It will be placed in here, stored

4   in here, and it is not shown on this drawing, but

5   there is a sidewalk that basically runs out to

6   here so we will have our on-site maintenance guy

7   hand carting it basically to here and pick-up

8   will be at the front of the apartment on Second

9   Street.

10                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  The city

11   is going to pick it up?

12                 MR. KAPLAN:  No, done through

13   private hauling.

14                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Do you have a

15   rendering of the building?

16                 MR. KAPLAN:  Right here.

17                 MR. CALVANICO:  Has this been

18   submitted to the Board?

19                 MR. KAPLAN:  I don't believe so.

20                 MR. CALVANICO:  Just mark it.   It

21   is laminated.

22                 MR. KAPLAN:  The one change that

23   the Board requested this is regarding a vinyl

24   siding project and this is brick.   They wanted

25   to see more brick on the JFK side so they wanted
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1   vinyl in the back facing the Housing Authority

2   building behind us.

3                 What you are seeing as the

4   yellowish color, that will be brick in front.

5   We may mix it up just to give it more of a

6   vertical breakup instead of looking like a

7   nonliving structure, but behind the balcony here

8   it will be siding and also wrap around into this

9   side over here.

10                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Mr. Marks.

11                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, if

12   the applicant did not submit this as an exhibit I

13   would just ask that they send us a copy of it

14   please, a color rendering.

15                 MS. MASSEY:  Can the applicant just

16   address the green techniques they will be

17   implementing on site.

18                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Can you speak

19   into the microphone.

20                 MS. MASSEY:  Can the applicant

21   address the two green techniques they will be

22   implementing on site.

23                 MR. McCLELLAN:  In accordance with

24   the Hudson County requirements, we have itemized

25   two green infrastructure techniques that were
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1   used in conjunction with this site plan.

2                 The first one is an on-site storm

3   water detention system.   I will just refer to

4   the letter that I referred earlier to dated

5   September 16 and submitted to Stephen Marks,

6   Division of Planning.

7                 The green infrastructure techniques

8   reduce the preexisting amount of peak storm

9   runoff flow that enters the city's combined sewer

10   which services the minimized sewerage overflow

11   and the surrounding receiving waters and its

12   associated degradation.

13                 The second technique that we used

14   is better parking lot design/covered spaces and

15   aisles.

16                 This nonstructural technique

17   reduces the amount of exterior automobile parking

18   areas exposed to direct rainfall which

19   contributes to surface pollution runoff by

20   significant margin the spaces of parking covered

21   by the proposed new building and roof.

22                 In addition, compact parking size

23   dimensions and stack stalls are incorporated in

24   the exterior parking spaces to further reduce the

25   amount of impervious surfaces.
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1                 We are putting a large percentage

2   of spaces under the building.   When it snows

3   they will store salt and they will not be

4   tripping over it when they park and going into

5   the rain filtration system except a couple areas

6   that are outside the building area.

7                 MS. MASSEY:  The applicant is also

8   considering bicycle parking.   They should revise

9   their site plans as a condition of approval to

10   provide commercial grade bicycle parking.

11                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Are you in

12   agreement with that?

13                 MR. O'CONNOR:  Yes.

14                 MS. MASSEY:  That is it.

15                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Do the

16   Commissioners have any other questions?

17                 Do I have a motion?

18                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  I will

19   make a motion to approve.

20                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Second.

21                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, on a

22   motion to approve application 2010-073-SP made by

23   Commissioner Bettinger, seconded by Commissioner

24   O'Dea, Commissioner Arencibia?

25                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.
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1                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

2   Bettinger?

3                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

5   Fitzgibbons?

6                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

7                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

8   Holloway?

9                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

10                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

11   O'Dea?

12                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Yes.

13                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

14   Romano?

15                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Yes.

16                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

17   Choffo.

18                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I vote aye.

19                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

20   motion passed.

21                 The next application scheduled for

22   public hearing is 2010-088-SP, Arun Datwani,

23   applicant, located at 6402 Kennedy Boulevard

24   which is Blocks 158 and 159, Lots 9 through 11

25   and 15, respectively in the Town of West New
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1   York.

2                 MR. ALONSO:  Alvaro Alonso from the

3   firm of Alonso and Navarrete on behalf of the

4   applicant, Arun Datwani, for an application for

5   property which is located at 6402 Kennedy

6   Boulevard in the Town of West New York on 64th

7   Street and Kennedy Boulevard.

8                 Those of you who may be familiar

9   with the area, it used to be an old car

10   dealership which basically goes over two lots.

11   I am sorry, two blocks, which is split by

12   Jefferson Street.

13                 The bulk of the property is on

14   Kennedy Boulevard although there is another

15   parcel on Jefferson street which is not a county

16   road which is additional parking space.

17                 The proposal is to convert the

18   former car dealership and the service bays into a

19   Retrofitness facility which is a chain of fitness

20   facilities.

21                 Most of the property is going to be

22   surface parking.   This application was presented

23   to the West New York Board of Adjustment on

24   December 13th, it was approved at that meeting,

25   and it is anticipated that the memorializing
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1   application should be adopted at the meeting next

2   week.

3                 I have one witness this evening,

4   Mr. Phillips, who is the architect.   I also have

5   the applicant who is also present although it is

6   not my intention to call him to testify.

7                 At this time I will have Mr.

8 Phillips sworn in.

9                 C H A R L E S   P H I L L I P S,

10    was duly sworn.

11                 MR. CALVANICO:  State your name for

12    the record.

13                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Charles M. Phillips,

14    P-H-I-L-L-I-P-S.

15                 MR. ALONSO:  Mr. Phillips, are you

16   a licensed architect in the State of New Jersey?

17                 MR. PHILLIPS:  That is correct.

18                 MR. ALONSO:  And you testified and

19   were qualified before other boards, Planning

20   Board, Boards of Adjustment?

21                 MR. PHILLIPS:  I have.

22                 MR. ALONSO:  You also qualified in

23   West New York with this application?

24                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes, I was.

25                 MR. ALONSO:  Mr. Chairman, I would
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1   move Mr. Phillips as an expert.

2                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Proceed.

3                 MR. ALONSO:  Thank you.

4                 Mr. Phillips, I am going to ask

5    you, did you review prior to this evening the

6    report prepared by the county planner dated

7    January 14, 2011 as well as the T&M Associates

8    report dated January 7, 2010?

9                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes, I did.

10                 MR. ALONSO:  In reviewing the site

11   plan with the Board I am going to ask you to, to

12   the extent possible, just also refer to any of

13   the portions of the report which apply to the

14   presentation.

15                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Okay.

16                 MR. ALONSO:  If you would review

17   the proposal with the Board.

18                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Okay.   The proposal

19   is to modify an existing or previously occupied

20   auto dealership on JFK Boulevard with three

21   parking lots into a Retrofitness which is a

22   fitness facility.

23                 We are proposing -- currently all

24   the parking and the entire site is impervious.

25   Our proposal is to remove portions of the
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1   impervious spaces, create green space, add seven

2   new shade trees, provide bicycle parking inside.

3                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I am sorry,

4   inside the building?

5                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Inside the building.

6   Plain and simple.

7                 MR. ALONSO:  With respect to the

8   Planner's report, specifically Paragraph No. 9,

9   talks about you have approximately 120 feet of

10   frontage and they are requesting that the trees

11   be at least thirty feet apart.

12                 Can you just testify as to that

13   condition?

14                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes.  We have 176

15   linear feet of frontage on JFK.   We are

16   providing seven trees.   We have not put them in

17   the sidewalk, we are pulling them back so we can

18   protect the roots a little bit better and putting

19   them in the green space that we created on site.

20   It also helps with our site triangle where 64th

21   Street.  It comes out onto JFK and it is a

22   healthier situation for the trees, so we think it

23   is a better solution.

24                 MR. ALONSO:  Now, with respect to

25   the balance of the conditions and the Planner's
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1   report, we are prepared to accept those and

2   incorporate those into any resolutions, is that

3   correct?

4                 MR. PHILLIPS:  With the exception

5   of the --

6                 MR. ALONSO:  In the Planner's

7   report.

8                 MR. PHILLIPS:  In the Planner's

9   report yes.

10                 MR. ALONSO:  With respect to the

11   T&M Associates' report, one of the requirements

12   or requests is that you provide the sliding gates

13   at the entryways to the parking lots.

14                 Can you provide any testimony with

15   respect to that?

16                 MR. PHILLIPS:  The parking, the

17   purpose -- there is existing fencing around all

18   the parking currently.

19                 We are going to replace all that

20   with new parking, with new fencing, and currently

21   all of them are gated.   The gating situation is

22   that in the morning Retrofitness employees will

23   go out, open up the parking.   It will stay open

24   all day.  In the evening they will go and close

25   them.
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1                 When they do open they will fasten

2   them in an open position so that they don't swing

3   onto the sidewalk or anything like that.

4                 We feel it is an adequate

5   application, solution to the question.

6                 MR. ALONSO:  Can you provide any

7   testimony with respect to the refuse, how much is

8   anticipated we are going to generate in the

9   pick-up?

10                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes.  The owner has

11   another gym with the same exact use.  It is a

12   larger gym than this, but they really only have

13   two trash cans full a day.   The only real trash

14   that is produced here or created here is hand

15   towels from wiping down the equipment and in the

16   bathrooms.

17                 It will be very limited.   It will

18   almost be a residential-style pickup and the

19   pickup will occur on 64th, it will not be --

20                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Commissioner

21   Romano.

22                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Yes.

23                 With regard to remediation of the

24   land, it was an auto car dealership with service

25   bays.  Was there any remediation?
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1                 MR. PHILLIPS:  No.   They do not

2   have any lifts present, and that was all

3   immaterial.

4                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  I do have a

5   question.   I see you have a bus stop.   Is that

6   a bus stop now or is that going to be a new bus

7   stop?

8                 MR. PHILLIPS:  An existing bus

9   stop.

10                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  You say

11   about the garbage.   I know the gym.  Not only

12   are there bottles, water bottles, Gatorade.  Are

13   they going to sell any stuff in there?

14                 MR. ALONSO:  I could have the

15   applicant testify with respect to the operation

16   of the business.

17                 Be sworn in.

18                 A R U N   D A T W A N I.

19   was duly sworn.

20                 MR. CALVANICO:  State your name for

21   the record.

22                 MR. DATWANI:  Arun Datwani.

23                 We will be serving water bottles

24   and Gatorade and we will hopefully if the town

25   has recycling, we will recycle all that.
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1                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I would

2   like to see you recycle.

3                 MR. DATWANI:  That is what our

4   intention is.   I don't know what the recycling

5   pick-up is in town.

6                 MR. ALONSO:  Mr. Phillips, with

7   respect to the balance of the conditions of the

8   T&M Associates' report, we are prepared also to

9   accept those conditions?

10                 MR. PHILLIPS:  We are.

11                 MR. KLEIN:  Could you explain a

12   little bit about the drainage.  I know you are

13   decreasing the impervious coverage, but could you

14   talk about any changes you are making.

15                 MR. PHILLIPS:  We don't intend to

16   make any changes, just simply to reduce.

17                 Currently this is the high part of

18   the site.   Our parking areas are all very level

19   so there is a mild flow of water in this

20   direction and out onto the various streets where

21   the storm drains currently are.

22                 Our placement is kind of so that it

23   will go through and clean the water on its way

24   out to where it currently does.

25                 MR. KLEIN:  So you won't have a
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1   curb, you just have wheel stops?

2                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Exactly.

3                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Mr.

4   Chairman, there is an existing driveway that you

5   are going to go closing that is on Kennedy.  You

6   are replacing the curb, the full height curb?

7                 MR. PHILLIPS:  The full height

8   curb, yes.

9                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Are you

10   doing any other side work or curb work along your

11   property, along Kennedy?

12                 MR. PHILLIPS:  No.

13                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Just the

14   driveway itself?

15                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes.

16                 MR. ALONSO:  To the extent there

17   are any repairs needed to be made on the sidewalk

18   they will do that, but it is not our intention to

19   replace the sidewalks completely.

20                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Just

21   wanted to make certain that the applicant's

22   contractor comes into the County Engineer's

23   office for a permit for the driveway to construct

24   it.

25                 MR. PHILLIPS:  To close it?
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1                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Yes.   You

2   will need a permit from the Engineer's office.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

4   sidewalks and the site were inspected by our

5   inspector, Mario Tridente.

6                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  We haven't heard

7   from Mr. Tridente tonight.

8                 MR. TRIDENTE:  We did go out to the

9   site but unfortunately the entire site was

10   completely snow covered so we could not make an

11   inspection of the condition of the sidewalks and

12   the curbs, so we reserve the right to maybe go

13   back and inspect them at a later date when the

14   snow is removed.

15                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Is that okay, Mr.

16   Alonso?

17                 MR. ALONSO:  Yes.

18                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  If there are

19   sidewalks in disrepair, would your client --

20                 MR. ALONSO:  That is already

21   incorporated in both reports and my client is in

22   agreement.

23                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Thank you, Mario.

24                 Any other questions?

25                 MR. KLEIN:  We had a comment about
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1   the ADA parking spot and the placard.   Did you

2   find that information?

3                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes.

4                 MR. KLEIN:  The current fine is

5   $250.

6                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes.

7                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  So all of the

8   formal comments are being met?

9                 MR. ALONSO:  Yes.

10                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Ms. Massey, do

11   you have anything to add?

12                 MS. MASSEY:  The applicant is

13   implementing two of the green techniques,

14   Strategy No. 4, redevelopment reusing an existing

15   building for another use, and at the same time

16   reducing the impervious coverage on site, and

17   they will be implementing Strategy No. 5 by

18   including green parking and motorcycle parking.

19                 I just want to ask, will there be

20   signage for the motorcycle parking?

21                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes.

22                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  And the bike rack

23   inside the building, how many bikes?

24                 MR. PHILLIPS:  Five.

25                 MR. TRIDENTE:  Mr. Chairman, I just
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1   have one more question.   On the site plan

2   provided I notice that there is a concrete ramp

3   to the roof.

4                 Was that used for parking on the

5   roof and do you have any plans to use the roof?

6                 MR. ALONSO:  It used to be used by

7   the dealership for parking and storing vehicles

8   on the roof.

9                 We represented to the Board in West

10   New York that it will not be used for parking

11   whatsoever.

12                 MR. TRIDENTE:  And so the other

13   parking lots, they will definitely be designated

14   for exclusive use to the fitness center and not

15   to be rented out for private residents or

16   anything like that?

17                 MR. ALONSO:  That is correct.

18                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  What are your

19   hours of operation?

20                 MR. DATWANI:  Present business is

21   five a.m. to eleven p.m. Monday through Friday

22   and seven to six on the weekend.

23                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I have no other

24   questions.

25                 Do I have a motion?
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1                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Motion.

2                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Second.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, on a

4   motion made by Commissioner Romano and seconded

5   by Commissioner Holloway to approve application

6   2010-088-SP, Commissioner Arencibia?

7                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

8                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

9   Bettinger?

10                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

11                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

12   Fitzgibbons?

13                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

14                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

15   Holloway?

16                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

17                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

18   O'Dea?

19                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Yes.

20                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

21   Romano?

22                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Aye.

23                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

24   Choffo.

25                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I vote aye.
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1                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

2   motion passed.

3                 The next section on the agenda is

4   5-E, applications to be administratively approved

5   beginning with application 2010-084-SP, New York

6   SMSA Limited Partnership d/b/a Verizon Wireless

7   located at 680 Kennedy Boulevard which is Block

8   177, Lot 55 in the City of Bayonne.

9                 Mr. Chairman, this application was

10   reviewed by the Site Plan and Subdivision Review

11   Committee and has no or de mimimis impact on

12   county traffic and drainage.

13                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  What is the

14   application for?

15                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, this

16   is an application for a telecommunications --

17   basically cell phone antennas.

18                 The County Planning Board has

19   jurisdiction over county drainage, and antennas,

20   by their nature, have little or no impact on

21   county roads or drainage facilities.

22                 We administratively approve these

23   because at one point we were dealing with ten,

24   sometimes twelve applications at one time and it

25   is repetitive.
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1                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Do I have a

2   motion?

3                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  I will

4   make a motion to approve.

5                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Second.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, on a

7   motion to approve application 2010-084-SP made by

8   Commissioner Bettinger seconded by Commissioner

9   Holloway, Commissioner Arencibia?

10                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

11                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

12   Bettinger?

13                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

14                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

15   Fitzgibbons?

16                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

17                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

18   Holloway?

19                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

20                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

21   O'Dea?

22                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I am going to

23   abstain.

24                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

25   Romano?
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1                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Aye.

2                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

3   Choffo.

4                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Aye.

5                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

6   motion passed.

7                 Mr. Chairman, the next application

8   is 2010-085-SP, New York SMSA Limited Partnership

9   doing business as Verizon Wireless located at 2

10   East 77th Street which is Block 483, Lot 8 in the

11   Township of North Bergen.

12                 Mr. Chairman, again this

13   application is for a telecommunications antenna.

14   Even though it has a municipal street address at

15   77th Street, it is on the corner of River Road in

16   North Bergen which is a county road.

17                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Anyone make a

18   motion?

19                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  I make a

20   motion to approve.

21                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  I will

22   second the motion.

23                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, on a

24   motion made by Commissioner Holloway, seconded by

25   Commissioner Bettinger, Commissioner Arencibia?
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1                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

2                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

3   Bettinger?

4                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

5                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

6   Fitzgibbons?

7                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

8                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

9   Holloway?

10                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

11                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

12   O'Dea?

13                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Abstain.

14                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

15   Romano?

16                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Aye.

17                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

18   Choffo.

19                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I vote aye.

20                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

21   motion passed.

22                 Mr. Chairman, we are now up to old

23   business.

24                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  It is not

25   necessarily old business, but something
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1   Commissioner O'Dea brought up earlier -- you

2   might have been outside while the meeting was

3   going on -- with regard to the municipalities

4   when they get approval.

5                 I know in the past we received

6   their, their approvals from each municipality in

7   advance, but something Commissioner O'Dea brought

8   up is, is there a possibility we could get also

9   copies of minutes from those municipalities

10   reflecting with some more transparency reflecting

11   what was said at the local planning board or

12   zoning board, so it is something that we can talk

13   about in the future.

14                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Yes.  Mr.

15   Chairman, under the County Planning Act it is

16   envisioned or recommended, not a requirement, but

17   it is recommended that developers get their

18   County Planning Board approval before they go to

19   the Municipal Planning Board.

20                 In all practicality most developers

21   would rather get the Municipal Planning Board

22   approval before they go to their County Planning

23   Board.

24                 We could request that they in fact

25   get their Municipal Planning Board approval
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1   first.

2                 We consulted with the attorneys

3   previously on some related matters and I don't

4   think we could deem an application incomplete if

5   they don't or hadn't submitted the minutes of

6   their Municipal Planning Board before they were

7   approved by the Municipal Planning Board.

8                 We could request it, it could be a

9   condition of approval, but you can't deem them

10   incomplete, you can't hold up their application

11   because they didn't.  It is not part of the

12   checklist that the County Planning Board has and

13   I am not sure if you could hold up their

14   application if they hadn't submitted it.

15                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  All right.

16                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Mr. Chairman,

17   I mean, as a simple courtesy we should be able to

18   contact the local zoning board or planning board

19   where the application was heard and have them

20   provide us the minutes of the meeting

21   irregardless of whether the applicant provides

22   it.

23                 That way there is not an issue us

24   not being able to hold it up, we should simply go

25   and reach out to whatever the city is and say can
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1   you provide us a copy of the minutes for the

2   meeting of X date for that portion of the meeting

3   related to application A, B, or whatever the

4   application is.

5                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, I

6   understand that, and I don't disagree with the

7   Freeholder.

8                 Just in terms of practicality,

9   sometimes municipal planning boards don't prepare

10   or approve their minutes for -- depending upon

11   the circumstances, every municipality is

12   different.

13                 Jersey City is excellent with their

14   Planning Board and their Planning Board process.

15                 Smaller municipalities that don't

16   have the resources of Jersey City, it may be --

17   and I am personally familiar with this -- it may

18   be two or three months before the minutes are

19   either prepared or approved and if you don't have

20   an approved set of minutes, then it could be

21   subject to some back and forth, he said she said.

22                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I would rather

23   see less paperwork too, than more.

24                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  We could request

25   electronic copies.
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1                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  That would work

2   even better.

3                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  If so,

4   too, it costs money to do this stuff, you get our

5   e-mails, you can scan them and e-mail a copy of

6   it and read it right from the computer.

7                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, that

8   brings up an excellent point because we are

9   trying to move to kind of a paperless format to

10   reduce the amount of paper that we provide to

11   you.

12                 But again, if we forward you site

13   plans or transcripts or agendas by e-mail you

14   don't necessarily have a hard copy in front of

15   you.

16                 I don't know how many people have a

17   laptop or tablet they can bring to the meeting

18   here, that doesn't give you the ability to look

19   at it while you are at the meeting.

20                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  At least if they

21   are prepared digitally, if there is an

22   application some Commissioner is concerned about,

23   they can review it prior to the meeting rather

24   than have an abundance of paperwork.

25                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, I
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1   agree and we will do our best to get you that

2   information.

3                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I know

4   what you are going against because there are

5   municipalities that they don't approve their

6   minutes until two months later and I know for a

7   fact the town I live in, forget about it.

8                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  What town is

9   that, Jude?

10                 What is next?

11                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  It is pretty

12   interesting since there are abilities to appeal

13   decisions of boards that they are not required to

14   provide the minutes in a timely manner.

15                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Well --

16                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  How do I file

17   a suit if there are no minutes of a meeting?

18                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Under the

19   Municipal Land Use Law, there is a lot more time

20   for the County Planning Board to order the

21   minutes and you have thirty days to review and

22   deem complete.   Upon completion or upon when an

23   application is deemed complete the county has

24   thirty days to either review and approve or

25   disapprove of an application.
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1                 With the Municipal Land Use Law the

2   municipal planning boards have up to 180 days' --

3   depending if it is a major subdivision or site

4   plan -- basically leeway to approve an

5   application.

6                 We are under a much stricter time

7   line and I think this Board has been extremely

8   nimble with handling applications in a timely

9   manner.

10                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I am talking

11   about after they are approved, an applicant or an

12   objector has an ability to file a suit so it

13   doesn't go into effect.

14                 In order to do that obviously

15   someone would need a transcript of a meeting to

16   be able to file that objection in court.

17                 So I don't understand how a town

18   can take four months to produce a transcript or

19   the minutes, forget about a transcript, the

20   minutes of a meeting when that transcript would

21   be a basis for the action that might be filed by

22   an objector to an application before a board.

23                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I agree.   I have

24   been on this Board since 2003, Commissioner

25   O'Dea.  We have come a long way in dealing with
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1   each municipality because some construction

2   officials and municipalities didn't want to

3   return calls from Mr. Tridente or Mr. Marks.

4                 So over the years we have come a

5   long way with accessing information from each

6   municipality.

7                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  I don't mean to go

8   back and forth.  Just for the record, this Board

9   normally hears and approves applications in a

10   single meeting.   Occasionally there will be an

11   application that requires two or three meetings.

12                 Municipalities regularly have

13   meetings and transcripts where a larger

14   development application, perhaps like the ones we

15   saw from Bayonne today, may go two, three, four,

16   five, six different months coming back one

17   evening for maybe a report of the traffic

18   engineer, another evening may be for a report of

19   the drainage engineer, and another evening three

20   months later may be the report of the architect.

21   Another meeting may be the report of the planning

22   official.

23                 So it is regular for

24   municipalities, besides the elongated time span,

25   to have the applications carried over multiple
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1   meetings.

2                 So if an applicant or developer is

3   saying that the application or the site plans

4   were embraced by the local community and nobody

5   in the local community had any objections, he

6   made it through, but that, at that particular --

7   and every application is different -- that

8   application at that point in time may or may not

9   be approved and that application may, it may be

10   five or six different meetings, and compiling the

11   transcripts of all those meetings is just a

12   little cumbersome.

13                 Anyway, Mr. Chairman --

14                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Mr. Chairman,

15   I am requesting it.   If Mr. Marks is saying he

16   doesn't want to do it, then let's discuss that

17   issue because if that is the issue then let's

18   have a discussion because I know the transcripts

19   get done because I also know in your absence -- I

20   know the reason they get done in a timely manner

21   is because a Commissioner could be absent for one

22   of those meetings and then read the entire

23   transcript for the meeting that they were absent

24   and still be allowed to vote on the applications,

25   so there is a reason why it is done in the manner
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1   it is done.

2                 Because I served on a planning

3   board, a municipal planning board for four years

4   and was allowed to read a transcript for a

5   meeting that I missed and then was allowed to

6   vote on the application.

7                 So there is a reason why just what

8   you said occurs the way it occurs and if there

9   were nine members of a board and there were six

10   hearings and four of them may not have been at

11   some of the hearings, you may not have the

12   ability, especially if it is something that

13   requires a variance for in order to allow them,

14   they allow those individuals that may have missed

15   one or more of those hearings to read the entire

16   transcript, to certify that they read the entire

17   transcript and legally to have the authority to

18   vote on the applications.

19                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I don't think Mr.

20   Marks is saying he wouldn't do it, I interpreted

21   as he would definitely look into it and it

22   shouldn't be an issue down the road.

23                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  We do

24   have problems with municipalities.   I am on a

25   Board since 1997, right?  And we do have problems
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1   with constructions, with boards and everything

2   else.   And we notify them and keep on sending

3   them letters that you have to cooperate, you have

4   to cooperate, you know?

5                 But it is a good step, it is a good

6   direction.  We want to know what is going on in

7   these meetings, too.

8                 We don't want to be -- he is right.

9   We don't want to be held holding the bag, so if

10   we did have projects that come up -- and we had

11   hundreds of people with signs they wanted our

12   heads, right?  Remember those meetings?  All

13   right?  See if they cooperate.

14                 I know what they are going to do.

15   They are going to say well, you are going to have

16   to OPRA us.   These municipalities are going to

17   say that.

18                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Let's move on.

19                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I would like

20   to know who those municipalities are because I am

21   sure they will have items, Freeholder Romano,

22   before our Board and we will take due note of

23   those municipalities that fail to cooperate with

24   us when there are items that those municipalities

25   may need our cooperation.
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1                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  I agree,

2   Chair.

3                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Mr. Clerk.

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, I

5   would be happy to follow the lead of Freeholder

6   O'Dea to the best of our ability.

7                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Thank you.

8                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman,

9   under new business, we have Item A.  It is

10   introduction of the 2011 Hudson County Community

11   Indicator Report.

12                 Mr. Chairman, Megan Massey I think

13   did a yolady's job in preparing this, an

14   excellent job, and actually in your packets this

15   evening towards the bottom should be a document

16   which says 2011 Hudson County SIDS performance

17   and Community Indicator Report, Hudson County's

18   economic development plan, which was approved by

19   this Board one year ago today, basically was

20   approved by the U.S. Department of Commerce and a

21   requirement -- it was required by the U.S.

22   Department of Commerce on or around September

23   1st, a requirement of economic development plans

24   by the U.S. Department of Commerce and a

25   requirement cited in the U.S. Department of
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1   Commerce's letter was that the county continue

2   following performance measures.

3                 As part of the economic development

4   plan we had looked at, and it is not just

5   economic development measures, the U.S.

6   Department of Commerce Economic Development is

7   interested in economic, social and environmental

8   indicators across the board for a given

9   jurisdiction, so this document actually looks at

10   forty economic, social and environmental

11   indicators, the most recent things that were

12   updated.

13                 Ms. Massey had tabulated all of the

14   applications from 2010 that were approved by this

15   Board which are contained in tables one through

16   seven.

17                 A lot of the other -- a lot of the

18   economic indicators have also been the number of

19   housing units approved or constructed within the

20   county.   Also what has been updated through 2010

21   is the employment figures.

22                 Unfortunately a lot of the social

23   indicators we rely -- with the exception of the

24   planning board application charts and grafts

25   which are updated by planning staff, all the
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1   other indicators in the report are, come from

2   information from either the State or State

3   departments or regional entities like the New

4   Jersey -- like New Jersey Transit or the Port

5   Authority of New York and New Jersey or other

6   county agencies like the Hudson County

7   Improvement Authority or Division of Family

8   Services for public assistance.

9                 A lot -- unfortunately a lot of the

10   State indicators have not been updated in recent

11   years.   I think 2005, 2006 is the most recent

12   for those indicators, and we are making an effort

13   to try to get those indicators basically more

14   recent or up-to-date.

15                 The most recent indicator that was

16   approved that we just crunched the numbers is

17   contained at the rear of the report.   It is on

18   Pages 76 and 77 on climate change and Ms. Massey

19   and a David Ginsburg in my office actually

20   calculated the number of it is called heating

21   days and cooling days within the county and it

22   definitely shows a clear trend.

23                 If you look at heating days it is

24   basically the average daily temperature.   If you

25   look at the number of heating days in the county
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1   since 1960 there is definitely a trend upward.

2                 If you look at the annual, the

3   number of annual cold days there is definitely a

4   trend downward.  And then finally on Page 78 is

5   annual precipitation.

6                 One of the things that is indicated

7   in the Intergovernment Panel on Climate Change

8   reports the findings and recommendations as well

9   as the New Jersey Global Warming Response Act,

10   besides global climate change often referred to

11   as global warming, but it is like this crazy

12   winter we are experiencing now, it is not only

13   warming, a lot of the trends or indices of global

14   climate change are extreme weather events, so

15   besides the heating days and cooling days, the

16   annual precipitation rate is actually changing,

17   too.

18                 That is something this Board,

19   having jurisdiction over county traffic and

20   drainage, should be concerned with, the annual

21   precipitation.  This also ties in with the

22   county's desire to go towards more green

23   infrastructure.

24                 Green infrastructure mitigates the

25   island's heat factor and storm water runoff.   So
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1   the low impact development strategies or the

2   green infrastructure strategies try to address

3   this in a small way.

4                 And finally on Page 79 there is an

5   indication of the interseas, whether they are

6   improving or declining.   Declining is not

7   necessarily going down per se like the

8   unemployment rate is going down, declining, but

9   declining means things are worse off, improving

10   means things are better off, and the mixed is

11   there is no clear indication whether things are

12   getting better or worse.

13                 For example, the -- and this is the

14   last thought I will leave you with, the total

15   number of jobs in the county in 2010 was almost

16   identical with the total number of jobs in the

17   county in 1990, 266,000.   So if you looked at

18   the results five years ago it would have said

19   things were improving in terms of the number of

20   jobs in the county.

21                 The labor -- not the labor force,

22   but the labor market was growing, the number of

23   jobs was growing.  Because of the great recession

24   we have actually lost many jobs.   So that

25   actually has been mixed.
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1                 Actually, there are a remarkably

2   similar number of jobs today in the county as

3   there was in 1990.

4                 Are there any questions on this?

5   This is a requirement of the U.S. Department of

6   Commerce Economic Development Administration.

7   We will be updating some of the other indices.

8                 I would just ask the Board to vote

9   to introduce it this evening and you can take a

10   vote to memorialize your approval at the next

11   meeting.

12                 Are there any questions on this?

13                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  We can

14   question this at the next meeting?  Let's read

15   this first.

16                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Yes.   This is not

17   something new, this was in the economic

18   development plan that was approved last year.

19   This was Appendix F.

20                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  See how

21   it is doing.

22                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Mr.

23   Chairman, I will make a motion to introduce it.

24                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  I second.

25                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, on a

Page 127

Veritext/NJ Reporting Company
800-227-8440 973-410-4040



1   motion to introduce the Hudson County -- the 2011

2   Hudson County Community Indicator Report made by

3   Commissioner Bettinger, seconded by Commissioner

4   Romano, Commissioner Arencibia?

5                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

7   Bettinger?

8                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

10   Fitzgibbons?

11                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

12                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

13   Holloway?

14                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

15                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

16   O'Dea?

17                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Aye.

18                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

19   Romano?

20                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Aye.

21                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

22   Choffo.

23                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Aye.

24                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

25   motion passed.
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1                 Mr. Chairman, the next order of

2   business is 7-B on the agenda, execution of the

3   second annual Smart Growth awards.

4                 Mr. Chairman, Ms. Massey had

5   actually taken a look at and scored and ranked

6   all of the Site Plan and Subdivision applications

7   which were approved by the Planning Board in 2010

8   and using a Matrix of what was developed by both

9   the U.S. Green Building Council for LEED

10   certification for new construction as well as the

11   New Jersey future matrix for what is called smart

12   growth, she actually reviewed all of the

13   applications approved last year and assigned

14   scores and ranks, and Ms. Massey, can you just

15   lead us through the three applications that are

16   recommended for a gold, silver and bronze award

17   for smart growth.

18                 MS. MASSEY:  Sure.   The

19   application 2010-83-SP in Union City located on

20   2500 Kennedy Boulevard, the student sanctuary

21   that was proposed by the Union City Board of

22   Education, that actually received the highest

23   ranking in the smart growth evaluation matrix.

24                 They are proposing, if you

25   remember, an area for the students to learn more
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1   about infiltration.   They will be putting a rain

2   garden on site, shade trees, native vegetation to

3   New Jersey and it seems like a really great

4   project and one that should be considered as the

5   gold recipient.

6                 The next application is 2010-25,

7   Schuyler Crossing and that is located in Kearny.

8                 The application proposes to

9   redevelop a vacant piece of property with, as you

10   can read, 220,000 feet and 16 multi-family

11   apartment uses.   There is retail mixed use,

12   walkways, landscaping.  It seems like a great

13   project that will connect Schuyler Avenue with

14   the other residential neighborhoods in Kearny and

15   create a pedestrian walkway.   So I recommend

16   that for the silver award for the smart growth

17   for 2011.

18                 And the third application is

19   2010-35, Advance at Hoboken, and that is located

20   on Willow Avenue.

21                 That is the application next to the

22   14th Street viaduct.   It is a mixed-use

23   seven-floor building with retail on the bottom.

24   It is very transit oriented.

25                 They are providing walkways,
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1   landscaping, and it received the third highest

2   score in the ranking.

3                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Just for the

4   record it is 22,000 feet, isn't it?

5                 MS. MASSEY:  What did I say?

6                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  220.

7                 MS. MASSEY:  Steve, do you want me

8   to go on?

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Please.

10                 MS. MASSEY:  For the leadership

11   award, the Planning Board Department is

12   recommending Debbie Lawler.   She works for, she

13   is the Chief Sustainability Officer for the New

14   Jersey Meadowlands Commission.

15                 She has worked with the National

16   American Planning Association for the past seven

17   years, has been the New Jersey State Chapter Vice

18   Chairperson, has implemented green incentives

19   throughout the Meadowlands district which is

20   fourteen municipalities within Hudson County and

21   Bergen County and we thought that would be a

22   great person to recommend for the leadership

23   award for 2011.

24                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Is she a

25   Hudson County resident?
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1                 MS. MASSEY:  Is she a Hudson County

2   resident?  I am not sure if she lives in Hudson

3   County.

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, I am

5   not sure.   We could find out.   The Meadowlands

6   Commission covers --

7                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  If we

8   are going to give a leadership award, don't you

9   think it should be someone from Hudson County?

10                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  The Meadowlands

11   Commission covers Bergen and Hudson Counties.

12   The Meadowlands Commission has been very

13   proactive within the State of New Jersey as well

14   as Hudson County in implementing green

15   infrastructure, sustainability.   They actually

16   have a LEED certified education and laboratory

17   complex at their headquarters which is in

18   Lyndhurst which is in Bergen County.

19                 She has been very proactive with

20   development projects for the Meadowlands

21   Commission within Hudson County.   Anything that

22   needs Meadowlands Commission approval within

23   Hudson County she has been active with.

24                 They have actually -- the

25   Meadowlands Commission is beginning a new jitney
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1   shuttle service within the Meadowlands district

2   in Hudson County to service low-income employees

3   of some of the larger employers within Secaucus

4   and North Bergen like UPS, and she has just been

5   very proactive with smart growth development,

6   smart growth strategies.

7                 She crafted the Meadowlands Master

8   Plan as well as the land development regulations.

9   Also they have a transportation development

10   district, so I am not sure where her domicile or

11   where her home residence may be, but she has been

12   very active in Hudson County and I would consider

13   her a friend of Hudson County.

14                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  One question,

15   Steve.   Did we rename that last year?

16                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  It is officially

17   -- we codified it on the paper, it is the Peter

18   Higgins Leadership Award for Smart Growth and

19   Sustainability named after Peter, the late Peter

20   Higgins of Harrison.

21                 MS. MASSEY:  So the last award

22   would be for the -- I am missing the title.   The

23   Hudson County Planning -- Smart Growth Planning

24   Local Policy and Planning, thank you.   And we

25   were recommending the Journal Square 26 year
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1   redevelopment plan that was prepared by the

2   Jersey City Planning Department that was

3   presented at the Jersey City Planning Board July

4   27 meeting and was approved by the Jersey City

5   council in August 2010.

6                 The plans are about redeveloping

7   the Journal Square district, creating a

8   high-density transient development, more use,

9   pedestrian use, people living in cars, just

10   redeveloping it to its early days.

11                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Mr.

12   Chairman, is this a project they already started?

13                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, this

14   is for this -- there are basically five

15   categories of awards.   Three are for actual

16   development projects which have been approved by

17   this Board, that is the gold, the silver and the

18   bronze.  The fourth is the leadership award, and

19   the fifth is for a policy or plan developed by a

20   municipality or local agency.

21                 So the Journal Square Redevelopment

22   Plan is not a project per se, but it is a

23   long-term master plan for the redevelopment of

24   Journal Square.

25                 By law every municipality within
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1   the county has to file their municipal master

2   plans and redevelopment plans and maps with the

3   county planning board, and I could tell you for

4   2010 this was by far head and shoulders far

5   beyond any other municipal master plan that was

6   submitted.

7                 It is an extraordinary plan, it is

8   a visionary plan and it is extraordinary so I

9   would highly recommend it.   I could assure you

10   no other municipal master plan or redevelopment

11   plan comes close.

12                 I would recommend or request that

13   the Planning Board approve the nominations at

14   this point, and if approved we will have the

15   awards prepared and invite the awardees to the

16   next Planning Board meeting in February.

17                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  I make a

18   motion to approve all of the awards.

19                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I second

20   it.

21                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Okay.  Mr.

22   Chairman, on a motion made by Commissioner

23   Holloway, seconded by Commissioner Fitzgibbons to

24   accept the recommendations for the second annual

25   Hudson County smart growth awards, Commissioner
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1   Arencibia?

2                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Abstain.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

4   Bettinger?

5                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

7   Fitzgibbons?

8                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

10   Holloway?

11                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

12                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

13   O'Dea?

14                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Aye.

15                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

16   Romano?

17                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Aye.

18                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

19   Choffo.

20                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I vote aye.

21                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

22   motion passed.

23                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Mr. Chairman, the

24   next order of business is the resolution

25   approving professional services contract for the
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1   Planning Board Attorney.

2                 Mr. Chairman, the RFQ for the

3   Planning Board Attorney was approved by the

4   Administration and the Planning Board.  As of

5   December 15th it was advertised and we received

6   three qualification statements for the Planning

7   Board Attorney position.

8                 Per last month's meeting the

9   Planning Board established an evaluation

10   committee comprised of Chairman Holloway at the

11   time, Commissioner Bettinger, and Commissioner

12   Choffo.

13                 The evaluation committee scored,

14   reviewed and submit all of the qualification

15   statements and actually scored and ranked each of

16   the qualification statements as received.

17                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Do we

18   have to make a motion on the -- I make a motion

19   on the recommendations by the committee.

20                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, I

21   guess it would probably be good to read into the

22   record there were three qualification statements

23   received for the professional services contract

24   for the Planning Board Attorney.

25                 In alphabetical order by last name,
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1   the first qualification statement was received by

2   Thomas P. Calvanico, Esquire.  Mr. Calvanico

3   received a total score of 138 points by the

4   evaluation committee.

5                 The second qualification statement

6   received was by John J. Curley.   He received or

7   his firm received a total score by the

8   Commissioners of 133.

9                 And the third qualification

10   statement received for Planning Board Attorney

11   was from Eric M. Bernstein and Associates, LLC,

12   and their total score was 106.

13                 And, Mr. Chairman, just for the

14   record Daniela Ciammaruconi from my office

15   received all of the evaluation forms and did

16   everything, tabulated all the scores and the

17   ranks into a sheet and that is what you are

18   looking at today, and only Ms. Ciammaruconi knows

19   the identities of score number one, score number

20   two and score number three.

21                 MR. CALVANICO:  Mr. Chairman, if I

22   may, it has been made known to me that the

23   Administration would like to make a change in the

24   Board Attorney position here and prefers that I

25   not remain as the Board Attorney, so in light of
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1   that I am going to withdraw my response to the

2   RFQ at this point and allow the matter to proceed

3   without my submission.

4                 I certainly appreciate everything

5   that this Board has done for me over the many

6   years that I have been here, but some people see

7   it a different way and prefer a different

8   direction, so I am going to -- I am not going to

9   challenge that at this point and I am going to

10   quietly fade away, as it were.

11                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Tom, I

12   consider you a friend, I consider you a very big

13   part of this Board, and your advice has always

14   been to me -- your expertise was top notch.

15                 I don't know what to say.   Do we

16   have to put this back into committee now?  I mean

17   you are talking about re-evaluating marks here.

18   You got the top mark on the agenda here.

19                 The way I look at it, I don't

20   understand, you got marks of 138, I just don't

21   understand.

22                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Mr. Chairman,

23   I am uncomfortable taking any action at all

24   tonight if the recommended proposal for attorney

25   is withdrawing at such a last minute.
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1                 I don't understand, "the

2   Administration wants to make a change."  For what

3   reason, what purpose?   I always understood that

4   planning boards had a level of autonomy, that

5   they select their attorneys and professionals

6   based on their own process and anybody who knows

7   me, I favor a professional manner of approach as

8   opposed to some kind of a political interference.

9                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Are you saying

10   you want to make a motion to table?

11                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I would make a

12   motion to table the item related to the Board

13   Attorney.

14                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  I will second

15   the motion.

16                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Steve.

17                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, Mr.

18   Calvanico's contract expired today or yesterday.

19                 MR. CALVANICO:  It goes to the end

20   of the month.

21                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  I don't think so.

22                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  If this is

23   approved I would make a motion we extend his

24   contract at least through whatever, February 16,

25   the date of the next meeting.
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1                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I agree with

2   that.  I think that is very reasonable.

3                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  If this

4   resolution is approved by the Board, I put

5   forward a resolution.

6                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Very good idea.

7   I agree.   Do I have a second for that, to extend

8   Mr. Calvanico --

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Well, Mr.

10   Chairman, there was -- first there was a motion.

11                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Table this

12   first.

13                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  So, Mr. Chairman,

14   first there is a motion by Commissioner O'Dea,

15   seconded by Commissioner Romano to table the

16   results or table the award of the contract for

17   professional services for the Planning Board

18   attorney, so Commissioner, on that motion,

19   Commissioner Arencibia?

20                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

21                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

22   Bettinger?

23                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

24                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

25   Fitzgibbons?
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1                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

2                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

3   Holloway?

4                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

5                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

6   O'Dea?

7                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Aye.

8                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

9   Romano?

10                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Aye.

11                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

12   Choffo.

13                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I vote aye.

14                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

15   motion passed.

16                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  I make a

17   motion we extend the contract for the current

18   Attorney now.  You are saying it is through the

19   end of this month?  I would say to extend it for

20   an additional 30-day period.

21                 MR. CALVANICO:  Through the next

22   Board meeting would make sense.

23                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Obviously

24   after the meeting there are certain documents you

25   do.  Say it is for an additional one-month
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1   period.

2                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Do I have a

3   second?

4                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I second

5   it.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Okay.   Mr.

7   Chairman, on a motion made by Commissioner O'Dea

8   to extend the professional services contract for

9   Planning Board Attorney with Thomas P. Calvanico,

10   seconded by Commissioner Fitzgibbons,

11   Commissioner Arencibia?

12                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

13                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

14   Bettinger?

15                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

16                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

17   Fitzgibbons?

18                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  On the

19   second I just want to let you know I am voting

20   for this because I don't want to leave this Board

21   without an attorney, okay?

22                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  That is an aye?

23                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  That is

24   an aye.

25                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner
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1   Holloway?

2                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

4   O'Dea?

5                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Aye.

6                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

7   Romano?

8                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Aye.

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

10   Choffo.

11                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I vote aye.

12                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

13   motion passed.

14                 FREEHOLDER O'DEA:  Mr. Chairman, I

15   would ask that you on behalf of the Board reach

16   out to whoever the quote, unquote, Administration

17   is that has made this recommendation and try to

18   get an understanding as to what their reasoning

19   is behind it.

20                 This is my first meeting, but

21   obviously you went through a professional process

22   and you came to a conclusion.

23                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  It was very time

24   consuming, too.

25                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Actually
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1   this caught me off guard today.

2                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Let's move on.

3                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

4   next order of business is 7-C on the agenda,

5   resolution approving professional services

6   contract for Planning Board Outside Consulting

7   Engineers.

8                 Again, Mr. Chairman, we received

9   six qualification statements from professional

10   engineering firms.   All six qualification

11   statements were reviewed by the Evaluation

12   Committee comprised of Commissioner Holloway,

13   Commissioner Bettinger and you, Mr. Choffo, and I

14   am here to report that T&M and Associates of

15   Middletown, New Jersey, received highest score

16   and rank with a total aggregate score of 143.

17                 T.Y. Lin International Medina was

18   second with an aggregate score of 141.

19                 Remington Vernick & Arango received

20   a score of 127.

21                 Boswell Engineering received a

22   score of 123.

23                 Van Cleef Engineering received a

24   score of 111.

25                 And LS Engineering Associates
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1   Corporation received a score of 104.

2                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Are we making a

3   motion to vote on one at a time?

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, in

5   the past the Planning Board has designated the

6   primary consulting engineers and then designated

7   an alternate set of engineers when such times a

8   conflict arises.

9                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Can we do that

10   as one resolution?

11                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  I would recommend

12   it as two.

13                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  I would

14   recommend T&M as the primary.   I make a motion.

15                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I would

16   second a motion.

17                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Just a

18   question on the motion.

19                 The scoring, do any points get

20   awarded for points for a minority firm or, two, a

21   Hudson County based firm?

22                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  One of the

23   questions from reviewing them was the proximity

24   in terms of the location, if a firm could meet

25   with us within 60 minutes -- 60 minutes driving?
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1                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Yes.

2                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Sixty minutes and

3   meet with us on short notice also.   That was one

4   of the things.  There was no such thing saying

5   you had to reside in Hudson County.

6                 And with regard to minority, there

7   was affirmative action paperwork in each.

8                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  So points are

9   awarded for minority or women business firms?

10                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Not necessarily.

11                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman,

12   there aren't points awarded necessarily, but the

13   RFQ is prepared in conformance with the

14   Administration and the guidelines and policies

15   established by the Freeholder Board and I know

16   there is an ordinance or a county resolution on

17   affirmative action and equal employment

18   opportunity, so we abide by those guidelines.

19   That is actually in the RFQ and the firms have to

20   abide by the county's policy, but in terms of

21   points per se, it is not actually part of the

22   point scoring system.

23                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Mr. Chairman,

24   it is just a little confusing, excuse me for

25   being new.
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1                 So we are going for a Planning

2   Board Engineer and Alternate Engineer and a

3   Consulting Engineer?

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  No, it is the

5   Primary Outside Consulting Engineer and then an

6   Alternate Engineer.   There are two sets of

7   engineers depending upon the amount of work for

8   the expertise or the potential there for any

9   conflicts.

10                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  That is not

11   what is written in 7-C.  It says resolution

12   approving contract for Planning Board Engineers,

13   for Planning Board Consulting Engineers.

14                 Is there a difference between an

15   Engineer and Planning Board Consulting Engineer?

16                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  I apologize for

17   any confusion.   They should both say Consulting

18   Engineers.

19                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Just should

20   say one.

21                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  One should

22   say alternate?

23                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  One should say

24   alternate.

25                 Resolution approving contract for
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1   Planning Board Outside Consulting Engineers and

2   then a second one, resolution approving

3   professional services contract for Alternate

4   Consulting Outside Engineers.

5                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  So with

6   regards to the previous with the Board Attorney,

7   you made a recommendation, correct?

8                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  I didn't make a

9   recommendation.

10                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Is it the

11   same way you are doing it, as Commissioner

12   Fitzgibbons said, are you voting on the high

13   point scorer, replacing him as No. 1 and placing

14   No. 2 as the alternate, or voting on each one

15   separately?

16                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, my

17   office is not making any recommendations.

18   Awarding of contracts is up to the Planning

19   Board.

20                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I will answer it.

21                 In the past, Commissioner, what we

22   have done is exactly what you have said.   We

23   have taken the highest score and awarded it to

24   the Consulting Engineer.  The second highest

25   score has gone to the alternate.   That is how we
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1   have done it in the past.

2                 I am not saying it has to be that

3   way.   If anyone has any other ideas they want to

4   present.

5                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I have a

6   motion on the floor, right?

7                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Mr. Chairman,

8   I have a legal question since the, since Mr.

9   Marks is stating now, and this I believe is a

10   notice that was sent to the newspaper, you are

11   basically telling us that in essence it is not

12   accurate as it relates to the contract that is

13   being proposed, at least in one regard.

14                 Do we have -- can we legally still

15   vote on that since that was not what was

16   advertised or sent in the advertisement to the

17   newspaper?

18                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman.

19                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  I asked a

20   legal question.   Mr. Calvanico?

21                 MR. CALVANICO:  I don't have the

22   notice.

23                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  I am looking

24   at this.

25                 MR. CALVANICO:  You mean on the
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1   agenda?

2                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  I assume this

3   was the notice that was sent out to the

4   newspaper, Mr. Marks.

5                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Yes.

6                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  And you just

7   acknowledged that the term related to the work

8   that is being performed is not consistent with

9   what the is being proposed tonight, is that

10   correct?

11                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  No, that is not

12   correct.

13                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Then what is

14   correct?

15                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, in

16   the RFQ, the RFQ was advertised, the RFQ as sent

17   out to the six firms or at least the six firms

18   that requested the RFQ, it said that the Planning

19   Board would select an outside consulting engineer

20   and would consider, it wasn't limited to

21   selecting one set of engineers, it would consider

22   selecting an alternate set of engineers.

23                 I am not an attorney, but I don't

24   think there is much difference whether the word

25   Consulting appears in 7-C on the agenda once or
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1   more than once.

2                 The RFP was advertised, this legal

3   notice was advertised for awarding of

4   professional services contract for Consulting,

5   Outside Consulting Engineers or Consulting

6   Engineers.   I don't think one word makes much of

7   a difference.

8                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  I will defer

9   to the attorney.

10                 Mr. Calvanico?

11                 MR. CALVANICO:  I am looking,

12   Freeholder, at the actual RFQ and the RFQ just

13   indicates professional -- professional services

14   for the Hudson County Planning Board.

15                 I would think that the notice is

16   sufficiently clear to indicate that is what it is

17   for.   I don't think it is a fatally defective

18   notice in terms of the notice itself.   The RFQ

19   is certainly much more detailed and clear.

20                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  The Commissioners

21   are saying -- I believe what Commissioner O'Dea

22   is saying and Commissioner Romano not so much the

23   Consulting Engineers, but the fact that should

24   there be -- the third item should say Planning

25   Board Alternate Engineer where if T&M is the
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1   first since they scored the highest, is it clear

2   enough that the secondary one --

3                 MR. CALVANICO:  I don't know that

4   it is even necessary.  We call them primary and

5   secondary.

6                 I don't recall we did that last

7   year.   I don't have last year's contract.   I

8   think we just awarded two identical contracts and

9   called them Consulting Engineering firms for the

10   Planning Board.

11                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I

12   believe in the past that is all we did.   We

13   never talk about alternates.

14                 We hired two consulting engineers

15   and that is it.

16                 MR. KLEIN:  And we shared the work.

17                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  You are okay the

18   way it is, Tom?

19                 MR. CALVANICO:  Yes, I think it is

20   okay.

21                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I am okay with

22   it.

23                 Jude has a motion on the floor.

24                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, I am

25   sorry, what is the motion for?  I am sorry I
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1   digressed.

2                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  To make

3   T&M one of the Consultants.

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  So, Mr. Chairman,

5   on a motion made by Commissioner Fitzgibbons

6   seconded by Commissioner Bettinger, Commissioner

7   Arencibia?

8                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.

9                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

10   Bettinger?

11                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

12                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

13   Fitzgibbons?

14                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

15                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

16   Holloway?

17                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

18                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

19   O'Dea?

20                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Abstain.

21                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

22   Romano?

23                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Abstain.  I

24   just got hit with this tonight and I would like

25   to study it.
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1                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

2   Choffo.

3                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I vote aye.

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

5   motion passed.

6                 And then the last resolution would

7   be 7-C on the agenda, the resolution approving

8   professional services contract for a Planning

9   Board either Alternate or Second Outside

10   Consulting Engineer.

11                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Do I have a

12   motion?

13                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  I make a

14   motion to hire a second consultant.

15                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  I second.

16                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  What is the

17   name?

18                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  T.Y. Lin Medina.

19   Was there a second?

20                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  I seconded

21   it.

22                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, on a

23   motion made by Commissioner Fitzgibbons, seconded

24   by Commissioner Holloway, Commissioner Arencibia?

25                 COMMISSIONER ARENCIBIA:  Aye.
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1                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

2   Bettinger?

3                 COMMISSIONER BETTINGER:  Aye.

4                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

5   Fitzgibbons?

6                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  Aye.

7                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

8   Holloway?

9                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Aye.

10                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

11   O'Dea?

12                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Aye.

13                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Commissioner

14   Romano?

15                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Aye with a

16   request that we have at least, on a day of a

17   meeting, can I have an agenda with all the papers

18   delivered to me or I will pick it up next time.

19                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  And Chairman

20   Choffo.

21                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Aye.

22                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

23   motion passed.

24                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I would like to

25   state two things.
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1                 One, I would like to welcome

2   Freeholder O'Dea and Freeholder Romano to the

3   Board.  We are excited to have you guys on board.

4   I think we will get a lot of things accomplished

5   this year, thank you for dedicating your time.  I

6   know you guys are busy.

7                 And I would like to thank

8   Commissioner Holloway for doing an excellent job

9   as Chairman.   We have a little present for you

10   Michael.

11                 (Photographs taken.)

12                 COMMISSIONER HOLLOWAY:  Let me say

13   it was a pleasure and honor to serve as the

14   Chairman last year.

15                 COMMISSIONER O'DEA:  Before we

16   adjourn, just on the matter earlier as it related

17   to the location of the meeting, I spoke to the

18   County Administrator subsequent, he called me on

19   my cell after I reached out to him.

20                 I would just request that, Mr.

21   Marks, you meet with Al Santos who is the Clerk

22   to the Board.  The Administrator raised some

23   concerns that the reason he had moved the Board

24   out of the chambers was that he said there were

25   issues with the maintenance of the podium, et
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1   cetera, and I said I am sure that is an issue

2   that we can resolve relatively easy and it

3   doesn't warrant being in another building.

4                 So if you could just do that.

5                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  I would like to

6   thank you for bringing that up.

7                 COMMISSIONER FITZGIBBONS:  We felt

8   like the lost company here.   Let's put them out

9   in the boondocks, don't worry about it.

10                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Mr. Chairman, the

11   next meeting is just Wednesday, February 16, for

12   everybody's edification.

13                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Motion to

14   adjourn.

15                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  Motion.

16                 DIRECTOR MARKS:  Location to be

17   determined subject --

18                 COMMISSIONER ROMANO:  The location

19   will be 567 Pavonia Avenue, Jersey City.  Just a

20   matter of sending out the decorum.

21                 CHAIRMAN CHOFFO:  Thank you.

22                 (Time noted:  9:30 p.m.)

23                 (Meeting adjourned.)

24
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1

2

3                 C E R T I F I C A T I O N

4

5         I, CAREYANN SHAFTAN, License Number 30X100192900,

6 an official Court Reporter in and for the State of

7 New Jersey, do hereby certify the foregoing to be

8 a true and accurate transcript to the best of

9 my knowledge and ability.

10

11

12 ______________________________ __________________

13
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